RESEARCH

Targeting Preventative Services for Children: Experiences from the Children's Fund

The National Evaluation of the Children's Fund



Targeting Preventative Services for Children:

Experiences from the Children's Fund

The National Evaluation of the Children's Fund

When citing this report please show authorship in full as follows:

Hughes, N. and Fielding, A. (2006)

The National Evaluation of the Children's Fund (NECF) ran from January 2003 to March 2006. A large number of people were involved in a variety of ways. Here we list members of the team who worked on either part-time or full-time bases during the thirty-nine months of the evaluation.

NECF Team Members

In Birmingham, the research team included

Professor Anne Edwards (Director) (Now University of Oxford)

Professor Marian Barnes (Deputy Co-Director)

Kate Morris (Project Manager)

Lul Admasachew

David Allan

Apostol Apostolov

Hanne Beirens

Adrian Blackledge

Liz Chilton

Jane Coad

Laura Day Ashley

Shereen Benjamin

Adrian Blackledge

Kevin Broughton

Jane Coad

Ruth Evans

Tony Fielding

Claire Fox

Ruth Germain

Polly Goodwin

Rachel Hek

Nathan Hughes

Lucy Loveless

Natasha MacNab

Angus McCabe

Maggie McCutcheon

Paul Mason

Nick Peim

Katherine Pinnock

Gill Plumridge

Anna Popova

David Prior

Mike Sailsman

Penny Smith

Neil Spicer

Simon Warren

Paul Wiseman

Hiromi Yamashita

The Birmingham administration team was

Amanda Owen-Meehan (Senior Administrator)
Debbie Birch
Toni Dean
Timothy Foxon
Julie MacKenzie
Cecilia Williams
Pat Wright

In London the research team was

Ian Plewis (Deputy Co-Director)
Heather Joshi
Alice Sullivan
Kirstine Hansen
Tiziana Leone
Robert Browne
Kevin Lynch
Kechi Nzerem

Administration

Chris Baker

Contact Details

Nathan Hughesn.j.hughes@bham.ac.ukTony Fieldinga.fielding@bham.ac.ukKate Morrisk.m.morris@bham.ac.uk

Acknowledgements

NECF would like to thank everyone who participated in the evaluation.

We are particularly grateful to the following people:

- the children and their families who worked with us for the insights they gave us;
- the service providers and members of strategic Boards in the case study sites for their patience and goodwill;
- the programme managers across England who responded regularly and helpfully to our requests for information;
- members of the different reference groups which met with us and provided regular feedback on our ongoing analyses;
- the critical friends who read draft outputs and tested research instruments;
- the anonymous readers of draft reports;
- our Steering Group and link teams at the DfES and particularly Craig Tomlinson who worked with NECF from the outset.

The authors would also like to thank members of the University of Birmingham National Evaluation of the Children's Fund team, who all helped to produce this report.

\sim	4	4
1 . A	nto	nts
\mathbf{v}	116	

	Executive Summary	İ
	Introduction	1
Chapter 1	Targeting Those 'At Risk': Messages from Research and Policy	7
1.1	The Application of Risk and Protective Factors to Targeting in Social Policy	7
1.2	The Analysis of Statistical Data for Targeting Purposes	10
1.3	Alternative Data Sources	11
1.4	Targeting in Practice	12
1.5	The Children's Fund Guidance	16
1.6	Summary and Learning Points	23
Chapter 2	Targeting Rationales and Their Bases	25
2.1	The Influence of Local Context	25
2.2	Targeting Strategies and Criteria	29
2.2.1	Geographical Targeting	30
2.2.2	School Targeting	34
2.2.3	Targeting by Social Group	36
2.2.4	Targeting by Model	39
2.2.5	Identifying and Targeting Individuals: Access and Referral	41
2.3	Summary and Learning Points	43
Chapter 3	The Use of Evidence in Targeting Strategies	45
3.1	Quantitative Data	46
3.2	User Evidence	52
3.3	Evidence from Service Providers	56
3.4	Research Evidence	57
3.5	Mapping Existing Provision	59
3.6	Summary and Learning Points	62
Chapter 4	From Targeting to Provision	65
4.1	Commissioning Processes and Structures	65
4.2	Other Priorities Impacting Upon Commissioning	69
4.3	Barriers to Planned Commissioning	71
4.4	Changes to Targeting Strategies	74

Summary and Learning Points	79
Successes and Challenges in Targeting the Children's Fund	81
Approaches and Rationales in targeting the Children's Fund	81
Conceptualising and identifying those 'at risk'	83
Supplementary Data Sources	85
Developing Approaches to Planning and Commissioning	86
The Impact of the Children's Fund	88
Application to new children's services	89
References	91
Details of Case Study Partnerships	95
Examples of Flowcharts of Targeting Processes	97
New Approaches to Identifying Need	101
	Successes and Challenges in Targeting the Children's Fund Approaches and Rationales in targeting the Children's Fund Conceptualising and identifying those 'at risk' Supplementary Data Sources Developing Approaches to Planning and Commissioning The Impact of the Children's Fund Application to new children's services References Details of Case Study Partnerships Examples of Flowcharts of Targeting Processes

Executive Summary

The Children's Fund was set up in 2000 in all 150 local authorities in England, in order to target children and young people aged five to 13 years considered to be at risk of social exclusion.

Ensuring adequate and accessible early intervention services for young children and their parents represents a key focus of the social inclusion agenda, given added impetus by the Green Paper, *Every Child Matters* (DfES, 2003), and the subsequent Children Act 2004. Given this current policy drive it is timely to consider the application and targeting of the Children's Fund in order that future initiatives might benefit. In particular the experiences and learning of local partnerships has the potential to inform the first 'cycle' of joint planning and commissioning within the new children's trusts arrangements (HM Government, 2006).

This report therefore:

- explores the development of the rationales for the chosen implementation strategies of local Children's Fund partnerships;
- examines different approaches to targeting adopted at a local level;
- considers the data sources utilised, including statistical databases as well as a range of additional, supplementary evidence;
- highlights factors that constrained targeting approaches; and
- illustrates how such approaches changed.

Methodology

26 local Children's Fund partnerships were investigated, of which sixteen were NECF case study sites. The rest were chosen purposively in order to include the full range of targeting approaches adopted by partnerships.

In analysing each partnership we were able to draw upon:

- Initial implementation plans submitted by the local partnerships to the DfES
- Updates of summary information of the plans made by the partnerships
- Telephone interviews with programme managers conducted in summer 2003
- Final implementation plans submitted by the local partnerships to the DfES
- Local evaluation reports and other documentary information (where available).

For the sixteen case study partnerships strategic stakeholder and service provider interview data was also utilised.

Targeting bases and their rationales

Children's Fund partnerships demonstrated considerable diversity in the range of targeting strategies adopted across partnerships, mirroring the desired flexibility implicit in the *Guidance*. Five main approaches are identified, with most partnerships incorporating elements of each.

1. Geographical targeting

The identification of geographical areas was a focus for targeting in most partnerships. Choices of area units were driven by a range of criteria, including:

- the availability of data through which to identify and target specific or multiple needs;
- perceived 'conditions for success' within the chosen areas;
- a perception of area as an appropriate basis for implementation and operationalisation of the programme; or
- to allow for innovation, experimentation and subsequent learning.

2. School targeting

Although rarely the explicit basis for targeting, schools represent an important element of the approaches of our case study partnerships.

- Schools were chosen as the basis for targeting particular needs or delivering specific types of services.
- School-based data provided proxy indicators for area targeting or identifying pockets of need at sub-ward level.
- Schools were perceived to be an appropriate site for hosting preventative provision given the ease of access by the community and universal use amongst five to 13 year olds.

3. Targeting by social group

Two general approaches to the targeting of social groups can be identified:

- Firstly, target groups or issues are defined on the basis of recognised risk and protective factors.
- Secondly, groups considered most at risk of social exclusion were identified in order to address the multiple needs of such groups.

A variety of rationales for such targeting were suggested by partnerships.

- Vulnerable children with particular needs do not always live in targeted areas.
- Partnerships sought to avoid 'postcode lotteries'.
- A focus on areas does not reach children with specific problems (such as mental health problems).
- Partnerships sought to maximise impact given limited time and resources.
- Existing preventative strategies were further developed.
- Particular 'hard to reach groups' were identified.

Target groups are not always easily defined and standardised definitions are at times ineffective in identifying those with particular needs. Classifications also referred to problem issues where the connection to social groups is less clear cut (e.g. bullying, behavioural difficulties). Both definitions and identifications of a target group are more difficult in this context.

4. Targeting by model

Some targeting approaches can be seen to start from a particular understanding of what is to be funded, or what constitutes or is necessary for preventative provision. Three ways in which partnerships have applied a 'model'-based approach to targeting are apparent.

- Targeting and planned delivery based on understandings of prevention which required an analytical model to identify risk and shape effective responses.
- An approach designed to create the infrastructure necessary to build preventative services.
- Targets based on the delivery of generic responses were seen to be applicable to a variety of identified needs, rather than tailoring specific services to each need.

5. Identifying and targeting individuals: access and referral

The Children's Fund Guidance required identification, referral and assessment systems to be developed. The importance of flexible informal access and self-referral to reduce the stigma associated with service use was also emphasised by local partnerships, with innovative ways of securing referrals suggested.

In some areas Children's Fund money has been used to develop formalised IRT processes and databases. There is also evidence of the development of particular

aspects of service provision that allow for the identification and engagement of those 'at risk'. In particular we identify the importance of accessibility, multiple referral routes and non-stigmatising provision, in contrast to individualised targeting.

Strategic objectives

Approaches to targeting were not only intended to ensure appropriate delivery of services but to also achieve other more strategic objectives, including complementing pre-existing initiatives, the maximisation of opportunities for learning, or sustainability and mainstream influence. This affected which of the types of targeting approach was adopted – singularly or in combination.

The Children's Fund Guidance provided local programmes with the incentive to undertake several key components of a preventative agenda, including:

- the creation of strategic partnerships involving a range of statutory agencies as well as voluntary and community sector representation;
- the funding of programmes of provision, as opposed to stand alone services,
 presented by some as attempts at 'holistic support';
- community capacity building in order to enable the full participation of the voluntary and community sectors; and
- consideration to appropriate commissioning structures and processes.

The use of evidence in targeting strategies

Three broad uses of data in establishing a targeting strategy are apparent:

- to identify priority target areas, groups or approaches;
- to gain an in-depth understanding of the particular needs within these priority areas; and
- to develop or commission services appropriate to these needs.

A diverse range of data was employed in both deciding upon and implementing a targeting strategy. Although the distinctions between them are often blurred, five major types of evidence may be discerned. Partnerships employed elements of each, but with different emphases.

1. Quantitative data

In the majority of cases quantitative data was used to identify geographical areas and heavy reliance was placed on Index of Multiple Deprivation ward aggregates (although other locally available indicator data was also used).

Such data is used with the aim of targeting larger aggregates containing a concentration of children and young people 'at risk'. However, groups or individuals at risk of social exclusion to whom preventative measures might be addressed are not directly identifiable from such data and there may be dilution of impact if aggregate data is the main source on which targeting decisions are made.

It appears that partnerships faced practical, technical and conceptual problems in accessing and applying appropriate evidence in reaching decisions about targeting. These difficulties are not exclusive to the Children's Fund.

- Confusion regarding risk and protective factors appears commonplace in local planning, with the complexities of risk factor analysis not always recognised.
 Data is used because it happens to be available although it is often tangential to any risk or protective factor highlighted.
- Rather than enabling targeting of particular individuals on the basis of particular risk factors, a generalised and aggregated understanding of risk led to the targeting of identifiable and tangible areas or groups.
- Particular risk factors are not easily identified at a suitably disaggregated level to enable targeting to be operationalised.
- The limited availability of quantitative data appropriate and compatible with the defined social groups made it hard to make precise decisions.

Whilst local programmes were very creative and used ingenuity in applying existing administrative and local data sources, it was clear that a reliance on such sources was not entirely suitable for targeting to meet the objectives relating to social exclusion. The analysis of Children's Fund approaches to targeting show the benefits of the use of a combination of data, and in particular in the supplementation of quantitative data with additional sources of evidence to develop comprehensive understandings of need.

2. User evidence

The engagement of community members and (potential) service users in deciding targeting approaches provides an understanding of the preferences and priorities based in user, provider and political perspectives. A commitment to ongoing user and community engagement in the development of funded services also represented a valuable means to ensure appropriate targeting in provision.

Such evidence from users was used in a variety of ways:

- in establishing groups, areas or models to be targeted;
- after broad targets had been established to plan sub-themes or types of service within them;
- at the point of delivery through detailed evidence of user consultation and plans for its continuance; and
- commissioning specific consultation with groups defined as 'hard to reach'.

Difficulties of implementing effective consultation strategies, particularly in large areas with dispersed populations, and the timescale required to set up consultation procedures were cited as barriers to incorporating such evidence into decision-making about targeting.

3. Evidence from service providers

Engaging service providers allows for qualitative or discursive understandings giving rise to the selection of specific themed groups seen to be at risk of social exclusion and an understanding of particular need.

A number of factors affected the use of this type of material.

- It was particularly prominent where targeting built on existing developed strategies, such as extending successful service models.
- It appeared to be a substitute for limited quantitative or evaluative data. For this reason professional opinion was sought, for example, in identifying refugees and asylum seekers as targets.
- It was used where ideas for service provision guided targeting, for example, where the range of targets was initially influenced by consultations with 'stakeholders'.
- Because it was comparatively quick to access, service provider knowledge was used where a speedy response was required.

- Provider knowledge was viewed as important where there was a direct focus on risk factors.
- It was particularly important where it was necessary to win the support of existing providers for the proposed targeting.

4. Research evidence

Research evidence on risk was sometimes cited as a basis for identifying specific groups as 'vulnerable'. Approaches based in models of prevention were justified by research or evaluation evidence. Reference to research or evidence-based practice was also frequently required before services were funded.

5. Mapping

Mapping of existing provision highlights areas or groups with relatively little provision, or issues or service types of relevance to prevention with little existing funding. Such exercises were carried out by almost all partnerships examined.

Ways in which the mapping exercise made a direct input into strategies included:

- making choices between short-listed areas or groups, by reference to criteria such as relatively little provision, potential links with other initiatives, or the potential for capacity building;
- issues which figure in the Children's Fund agenda for which there appeared little support anywhere (e.g. play facilities or mental health services);
- refining targets to ensure that services were compatible and complementary to existing provision, rather than contradictory or duplicative; and
- identifying barriers to take up amongst certain groups who then became targets for innovation.

From targeting to provision

Whilst the term 'commissioning' is used very generally, four major approaches may be discerned:

- against pre-determined models or types of service conforming to general strategies;
- against needs identified from evidence bases;
- locality or thematic planning through reference groups; and
- open bidding against very loosely defined criteria.

A variety of locally and nationally defined priorities can be seen to have impacted upon commissioning processes and decisions, including:

- the requirement for collaboration between service providers;
- the requirement for evidence of community engagement in the development of a proposal;
- preferential funding of voluntary and community sector providers;
- a desire to build on existing services wherever possible; and
- a desire to influence 'mainstream' agencies or strategies.

Barriers to planned commissioning

A number of the potential barriers to planning and commissioning are apparent in the experiences of Children's Fund partnerships.

- A lack of prior preventative activity (strategic or operational) made it hard for some partnerships to determine an appropriate way of approaching targeting.
- The limited timescale available to plan and commission services meant that partnerships were not able to do as much preparatory work as they would have liked.
- Multiple and varied meanings attached to the term 'commissioning' by various partner agencies caused confusion. Terms such as 'commissioning', 'tendering' and 'bidding' were commonly applied without definition, little consistency and, in some areas, seemingly interchangeably.
- The impact of targeting decisions was dependent on the extent to which they could be implemented through the commissioning of appropriate service providers.

However the Children's Fund also helped shape these contexts and made its own contribution to the evolving picture of prevention, in particular at the local level; for example, regarding structures and processes of implementation, particular service types or approaches to mapping need and services.

Changes to targeting strategies

Initial targeting strategies were amended as a result of learning and changing agendas.

 In some cases there was found to be insufficient matching of services to targets or particular groups of vulnerable children were found not to be accessing services as intended.

- Extensions of mapping exercises, previously unavailable detailed data or new understandings of risk and prevention arising from implementation led to the evolution of targeting strategies.
- Increasing attention to mainstreaming and sustainability and the framework provided by Every Child Matters also stimulated changes.

Taking learning forward

The experiences and learning of local partnerships in targeting the Children's Fund have the potential to inform the first 'cycle' of joint planning and commissioning within the new children's trusts arrangements. The challenge now lies in translating this learning from Children's Fund practice and strategic partnerships into the new arrangements for children's services, and in doing so maintaining and developing the profile of prevention. In order to impact upon service development and ultimately outcomes for children and families, the key messages from this evaluation therefore require further local consideration and application.

Introduction

Since 1997, the Government has identified social exclusion as a major policy priority, and a wide range of Government initiatives have been developed targeted towards children and young people deemed to be 'at risk' of social exclusion. This approach encompasses a broad concept of children 'at risk' in relation to early intervention and prevention of social exclusion. Policies designed to tackle social exclusion acknowledge the complex interplay of causes of vulnerability, resulting in a range of social problems which impact on children's future life chances, including unemployment, poor skills, low income, poor housing, high crime level, bad health and family breakdown. The Children's Fund represents one contribution to this policy of reducing social exclusion.

The Children's Fund Prevention Programme was announced as part of the UK 2000 Spending Review, emerging from the work of the Social Exclusion Unit and in particular the 'PAT12' report 'Young People' (SEU, 2000). It sought to support preventative services 'for young people and their families before they reach crisis, with the aim of reducing the future probability of poor outcomes and maximising life chances' (CYPU, 2001, p7). As such the focus of Children's Fund investment is on early intervention.

By 'early intervention' we mean before a child's difficulties reach the stage where statutory services are required by law to intervene, but where there are risks which make this a probability. (CYPU, 2001, p37)

The implementation of the programme was driven by two key objectives and seven sub-objectives. These encouraged local Children's Fund partnerships to focus on effective collaborative working to address needs relating to educational, crime prevention and health outcomes, as well as improving the accessibility of service provision and building community capacity. Partnerships were also expected to enter into an 'ongoing dialogue' with children, families and their communities in order to facilitate their participation in the development, design and delivery of Children's Fund Programmes and services.

In conceptualising prevention, the *Guidance* provided a model for understanding the focus of the initiative using four levels – ranging from broad generalist services though to focused remedial services. The model draws on the earlier work of Hardiker (Hardiker, *et al.*, 1991; Hardiker, 1999) and Children's Fund services were expected to address levels two and three:

Level One: Diversionary. Here the focus is before problems can be seen – thus prevention strategies are likely to focus on whole populations.

Level Two: Early prevention implies that problems are already beginning to manifest themselves and action is needed to prevent them becoming serious or worse.

Level Three: Heavy-end prevention would focus on where there are multiple, complex and long-standing difficulties that will require a customisation of services to meet the needs of the individual concerned.

Level Four: Restorative prevention focuses on reducing the impact of an intrusive intervention. This is the level of prevention that would apply to, for example, children and young people in public care, those permanently excluded from school or in youth offender institutions or supervision and/or those receiving assistance within the child protection framework.

(CYPU, 2001, p37)

Each of the local authorities in England were invited to develop local partnerships and submit plans against the requirements outlined in the *Guidance*, to an agreed funding allocation based on an assessment of need linked to the Index of Multiple Deprivation. Each strategic plan was required to provide information on intended strategies for the prevention of social exclusion and the participation of children, young people and their families in the development of provision, and 'evidence to support your choice of target areas and/or target groups' (CYPU, 2001, p13). This approach was key to ensuring that local plans addressed local need, and thus there is a great deal of variety across the Children's Fund Programmes.

Analysis of approaches to targeting

The reform and reconfiguration of services towards early intervention and prevention represents a key policy goal, which was given added impetus by the Green Paper, *Every Child Matters* (DfES, 2003), and the subsequent Children Act 2004. The Social Exclusion Unit's most recent report, setting out the future agenda for social inclusion, is firmly situated within the framework of risk and protection. Risk factors such as poverty, unemployment, poor educational attainment and family breakdown are identified, and strategies to tackle these are proposed, such as providing more support to children and families in the early years and at key transition points in childhood (Social Exclusion Unit, 2004). Ensuring adequate and accessible early intervention services for young children and their parents now represents a key focus of the social inclusion agenda (Ryan, 2005). However, early intervention is not limited to intervention in the early years of children's lives.

The Children Act 2004 and subsequent policy guidance has also given rise to significant changes to the means by which services are to be planned and commissioned. Within the emerging new arrangements for children's services, local areas are required to produce a single, overarching strategic Children and Young People's Plan for all services affecting children and young people, identifying and agreeing 'clear targets and priorities' and identifying 'the actions and activities needed to achieve them'.

(http://www.everychildmatters.gov.uk/strategy/planningandcommissioning/cypp/) This requirement is supported by the development of a 'Joint planning and commissioning framework for children, young people and maternity services' (HM Government, 2006) and further by the introduction of Annual Performance Assessments and Joint Area Reviews (http://www.everychildmatters.gov.uk/strategy/inspection/).

The framework aims to help local planners and commissioners to design a unified system in each local area which will create a clear picture of what children and young people need, will make the best use of resources, and will join up services so they provide better outcomes than they can on their own.

(HM Government, 2006, p4)

The framework therefore brings significant changes to data collection requirements and a new emphasis on outcome-focused planning.

A number of the barriers to such a shift to joint planning and commissioning are recognised (HM Government, 2006, p4). In particular the potentially multiple and varied meanings attached to the term 'commissioning' by the various partner agencies are recognised. One of the aims of the framework is to provide 'practical steps' to overcome this. In parallel we observe recent concerns as to the availability of statistical information through which to target such initiatives. The need for the improved availability of appropriate data at the local level was the subject of a recent National Strategy for Neighbourhood Renewal report (2000). This report addresses: what information is needed, and why; the problems in obtaining it; and the necessary changes to overcome these problems. Whilst various statistics were found to be available through national or local databases by which to quantify need in deprived areas, it was found that 'no up-to-date data resource exists that provides a remotely comprehensive picture' (National Strategy for Neighbourhood Renewal, 2000, p7).

Various reasons were identified as to why data collected were not readily available, particularly in relation to small areas, including disparity in purpose and geography of data collection and problems of access, availability and awareness. In particular it

Introduction

3

was argued 'that the single most important reason why this kind of information had never been made available was a simple one: no-one had ever been asked to do it' (National Strategy for Neighbourhood Renewal, 2000, p9). The case was made for central government to take the lead in ensuring that a range of key data about neighbourhoods was brought together, recommending a standardised set of Neighbourhood Statistics to be controlled by the Office for National Statistics.

Given this current policy drive it is timely to consider the application and targeting of the Children's Fund in order that future initiatives might benefit. This report therefore seeks to explore the development of the rationales for the chosen implementation strategies of local Children's Fund partnerships. We examine the way in which partnerships adopted different ways of targeting groups of children in implementing this general aim at a local level. We consider the data sources utilised, including statistical databases as well as a range of additional, supplementary evidence. We also study the richness of the flexibility afforded to local partnerships in formulating targeting strategies and the evidence bases on which they drew. Although we offer some insights into how these strategies were operationalised at the local level, highlight factors that constrained targeting approaches, and offer some comment on how such approaches changed, we were not able fully to examine whether service implementation implicit in these strategies was fully realised or realisable. Nor, although we offer some indications of the relationship between targeting strategies and the shape of preventative provision, do we offer any firm judgement on whether targeting itself, or which of its particular forms observed, are necessarily crucial planks in a preventative strategy.

In short we therefore offer two overriding aims for this report:

- 1. Discussion of the processes involved in the targeting of preventative services for those at risk of social exclusion.
- Consideration of the apparent consequences of particular strategies and approaches.

In addressing these aims we offer a series of learning points and recommendations for future policy and practice. As such, those charged with the development of services for children should read this report in conjunction with the guidance and resources provided on the *Every Child Matters* website (www.everychildmatters.gov.uk).

Chapter 1 draws on research and policy literature in order to place the Children's Fund in the context of other preventative initiatives, highlighting general problems in targeting social policies as well as those relating to the identification of those 'at risk' or 'in need'.

Chapter 2 compares the stated rationales behind decisions as to how to target local Children's Fund programmes. The chapter begins by describing elements of the local context that can be seen to impact upon initial decision-making. In exploring the approaches of the case study partnerships we outline five different types of targeting: geographical or area; school; theme or group; model; and individual.

In Chapter 3 we discuss the data sources used by partnerships in order to reach targeting decisions. We explore five principle types of evidence used to inform targeting: quantitative and administrative data; user input; professional consultation; evaluation and research; and the mapping of existing provision. We also illustrate the broad uses of this data.

Chapter 4 explores how the rationales and supporting evidence described were implemented. We begin with a consideration of commissioning structures and processes. We identify a number of barriers and impediments that can be seen to have inhibited implementation, including those related to the specific implementation of the Children's Fund and the impact of the changing policy context.

Chapter 5 concludes the report by expanding further on the relevance of the learning from the Children's Fund experience to the future development of joint planning and commissioning within children's trust arrangements. We also highlight a number of more recent developments in the availability of local statistics that might influence approaches taken by future initiatives.

Methodology

26 local Children's Fund partnerships were investigated, of which 16 were NECF case study sites. The rest were chosen purposively in order to include what appeared to be the full range of targeting approaches adopted by partnerships. This was based on a review of initial implementation plans and records of the initial interviews undertaken with programme managers by NECF in summer 2003. The choice reflected a desire to include approaches which for comparison purposes were complementary to the case studies, but also some where the approaches were

different or in our view interesting. We make no claim for statistical generalisations or randomisation. However, we are confident we have captured the broad types of approach we originally scanned while recognising that targeting strategies by each partnership are in many senses unique. Brief characteristics of the partnerships are provided in Appendix 1, relating to the coding of authorities used throughout this report. The partnerships are anonymised, however the information provided offers opportunity for the consideration of some salient features.

In analysing each partnership we were able to draw upon the following data as a minimum:

- Initial implementation plan submitted by the local partnership to the DfES.
- Update of summary information of the plans made by the partnership as requested by NECF.
- Telephone interview with programme manager conducted in summer 2003.
- Final implementation plan submitted by the local partnership to the DfES.

Any partnerships for which this information was not available were not considered. Local evaluation reports were also considered, where available. For the 16 case study partnerships strategic stakeholder and service provider interview data was also utilised. We also reviewed where relevant other documentary information available to NECF, such as background documents provided by partnerships and reports on case study site revisits. We also tested the feasibility of using monitoring data by analytical profiles of a few authorities but concluded that there were difficulties in using these for our purposes.

For each partnership we wrote a detailed summary of the information relevant to the targeting issue. This material was then organised around the major issues, as reflected by the chapter headings in this report, and further into a framework reflecting emergent themes regarding the broad rationales and their evidence base. We also noted as background the different understandings of risk and protective factors and prevention that might have underpinned targeting rationales. As a very useful device for comparisons we also created flowcharts for partnerships illustrating the sometimes complex ordering of the stages of evidence gathering, decision-making, and service implementation. Examples of these flowcharts are provided in Appendix 2.

Chapter 1: Targeting Those 'At Risk': Messages from Research and Policy

This chapter seeks to place the Children's Fund in the context of the broader research and policy literature on the targeting of those at risk of social exclusion. It begins by exploring the application of risk and protective factors to targeting in social policy, drawing upon research literature as well as approaches adopted by other policy initiatives with similar objectives. This general discussion provides the background for a discussion of the Children's Fund Guidance issued to all local partnerships, which formed the basis for the development of targeting strategies.

1.1 The Application of Risk and Protective Factors to Targeting in Social Policy

Little, et al. (2004), Luthar and Cicchetti (2000), and Schoon and Bynner (2003) all offer discussions of the impact of risk, protection and resilience discourses to social policies in general and services for children in need in particular. Schoon and Bynner suggest a number of implications for social policy of relevance to the discussion of this report.

Recommendations include:

- A shift in emphasis from crisis intervention to primary prevention before serious maladjustment has already manifested itself.
- The utilisation of the strengths of 'vulnerable populations' in achieving positive change.
- An awareness of cultural context and personal behaviour in implementing preventative programmes.
- The use of holistic approaches and integrated service delivery, which aim to involve families and communities in addition to the young people themselves.
- Recognition that children have different 'sensitive periods' during their development such that children may be in or out of risk at various points in their lives due to changing circumstances.

Luthar and Cicchetti (2000) comment on the need to guard against stereotypical conceptions of which groups of children or families should be considered 'at risk' for various negative outcomes, and conclude that extended interventions are more effective than time-limited approaches.

Recent policy developments such as Sure Start and On Track have drawn upon a growing range of longitudinal survey data and quantitative approaches to identify risk and protective factors which influence children and young people's chances of negative outcomes in later life (see for example, Benard, 1991; Newman, 2002; Prior

and Paris, 2005; Schoon and Bynner, 2003). Such research has identified factors related to the characteristics and attributes of individual children, families, peer groups, schools and communities.

Further consideration of these factors and of the models of intervention suggested by them is provided in a separate NECF publication. Evans, *et al.* (2006, chapter 1) provide a detailed discussion of the 'contested concepts' of risk and protection as applied to a number of preventative initiatives. Furthermore they provide a parallel discussion of 'resilience', presented as 'a helpful counterpart to a focus on risk' that 'attempts to give a more contextualised understanding of the processes by which children and families negotiate risk situations'. NECF have argued that such understandings need to be located within broader understandings of the processes by which people come to be excluded and it is from this perspective that NECF has explored the experiences of young people accessing Children's Fund services (Edwards, *et al.*, 2006).

Whilst approaches to prevention premised upon risk and protection continue to enjoy widespread support, commentators widely acknowledge the difficulties in application (Little, *et al.*, 2004; Armstrong, 2003; Hansen and Plewis, 2004; McCarthy, Laing and Walker, 2004; Percy-Smith, 2000). Our analysis to the targeting approaches adopted by Children's Fund partnerships suggest that this is no exception.

Janie Percy-Smith's brief introduction to 'Policy Responses to Social Exclusion' (2000, p8) provides a useful summary of a number of the common difficulties in the targeting of such initiatives, with the contributions within the book detailing several of these general points. Firstly, the identification of individuals, groups or areas is seen to be largely dependent on composite deprivation 'scores' derived from a particular chosen combination of indicators. Any variation in this combination may well produce 'significantly different outcomes'. Identification is further problematised by the representation of social exclusion as 'an "all or nothing" phenomenon'. Choosing whether or not to target an area or group implies others will be excluded. Instead Percy-Smith highlights degrees of disadvantage and the 'dynamic process' of social exclusion, implying a need for sensitivity to 'small changes in ... circumstances' and consideration to indicators of 'risk or insecurity'. Such targeting of groups or areas is also thought to assume 'a degree of homogeneity among members of that group' and to thus ignore 'significant differences in the experiences of people' and the inherent 'implications for policy'.

The choice of indicators is also disputed by several commentators, highlighting the lack of consensus regarding which factors are significant. Literature on risk is currently dominated by biological and psychosocial constructs of risk focusing on individual behaviour and outcomes. Such measures are seen by some to stigmatise individuals (Armstrong, 2003). Furthermore, Howard, *et al.* (1999) argue that children are often labelled as 'vulnerable' or 'at risk' as a result of appearance, language, culture, values, home communities, and family structures that do not match those of the dominant culture. The identification and management of risk is therefore often premised on a deficit model of children and families, which overlooks the importance of the interaction with structural aspects of the environment.

The complexity of the analysis of risk is beyond our present scope. A recent NECF presentation (Hansen & Plewis, 2004) discusses the problems in utilising risk factors in targeting interventions and the lessons that may be learned in using statistical data sources for targeting. Those developing preventative programmes are advised to 'proceed with caution' when 'linking risk factors to intervention strategies'. Attempts to determine specific risk factors are extremely difficult due to the complex relationships between the numerous inter-related factors that might give rise to longer term negative outcomes. As the Social Exclusion Unit states:

Social exclusion is driven by a complex interplay of social, economic and demographic trends, as well as difficult transitions in life and individual risk factors, like lack of parental support. Causes and consequences are interlinked and often difficult to disentangle from each other. (SEU, 2004)

Risk factors are thought to have a cumulative negative effect on children and young people's lives. However research on risk has tended to be based on simplified numerical calculations which do not deal with the way in which risk factors interact with each other, or issues of process or context (France and Utting, 2005).

In addition Hansen and Plewis (2004) argue that the application of research evidence to administrative and policy purposes is highly problematic. Whilst a research context might allow for the measurement of a range of variables at a child, family and community level, such variables cannot always be ascertained by policy makers. A recent publication on indicators by NECF (2004b) has discussed in some detail the use of existing sources of information and the general difficulties that ensue, providing an overview of issues related to the generation and use of indicators, and a critical analysis of indicators already generated by statutory agencies with a role in

delivering Children's Fund objectives: the NHS, Social Services, Education and Youth Justice services.

This has important implications for any attempts to target preventative interventions at those most at risk, as neither individuals nor groups are easily identified. Those planning services rely on data collected for other purposes in order to develop proxies for identifying risk amongst populations. Groups of children are subsequently identified as being 'at risk' according to a set of criteria developed from a combination of indicators. Geographical areas (usually as large as a ward) or identifiable target groups are used as proxies for risk. Most commonly this leads to an area-based definition of risk. However, as argued by Hansen and Plewis (2004), 'the assumption that children living in disadvantaged areas are necessarily at risk is a doubtful one'.

1.2 The Analysis of Statistical Data for Targeting Purposes

Using statistical data to target initiatives requires recognition of problems that extend beyond the availability of appropriate data to the analytical uses to which they are put. A recent generic discussion on performance measures by the Royal Statistical Society (RSS, 2003) covered more general issues than the planned targeting we are addressing. However, many of the detailed arguments are applicable to this particular focus.

It is important that any statistical measure used is fit for the purpose intended and this purpose be clearly stated before this can be assessed. Many of the difficulties to which we will refer arise from a lack of clarity in thinking about this. One major problem arising in all research or evaluation using statistical data is the issue of concept validity. This denotes whether or not a measure provides a satisfactory operational definition of whatever phenomenon is being addressed. For instance, one key objective of the Children's Fund is to reduce child health inequalities. This is expressed in very abstract terms. In seeking to operationalise such abstractions it is not unusual to concentrate on 'proxy' measures which are easy to devise or are readily available from unrelated sources. Child oral hygiene measures have, for instance, been suggested as proxy for child health. Is this measure at all useful for more general issues of mental or physical health of children?

Another key concern is the *unit of analysis* problem, i.e. taking statistical data down to the level at which an initiative is targeted. Typically much available data is highly aggregated, for instance at ward or school level. Groups or individuals 'at risk' and to

whom preventative measures might be directly addressed are not often identifiable from such data. For instance, the aim may be to develop programmes which are targeted at truancy problems. Readily available data at school level on truancy rates may suggest that certain *schools* be targeted. However, this may not be an efficient way of reaching potential *truants*. Coupled with this is the 'modifiable areal unit problem'. For operational reasons, for instance, many programmes may have chosen to focus the bulk of activity on geographical wards or schools. It is unlikely that the units for which crime or health information is available are coterminous with these operational units. Local pockets of 'socially excluded' children may also be contained within or cut across wards. Most published official educational data is at best at the school level. To what extent then is such data useful for area-based initiatives, particularly for secondary school children from wide catchment areas? In both these aspects of aggregated data there are obvious dangers of dilution of impact of preventative measures if the right targeted groups are not being directly identified.

There are also a collection of issues which are pertinent to preventative programmes and may not be properly accounted for when attention is focused on highly aggregated and separated data sources. Sometimes these focus on *outcomes* which may reflect the objectives of the programmes and attention gets focused on targets where there is a high prevalence of undesirable outcomes. Truancy measures at the school level may, for instance, be a precursor to focusing attention on those schools. If preventative measures are to be successful then it may be more appropriate to focus attention on groups, areas and individuals where the *risk factors* for the undesirable outcomes are prevalent. It may be that the school itself is not necessarily the appropriate target. At aggregated levels it is by no means clear that the prevalence of undesirable outcomes is coterminous with the prevalence of risk factors. Furthermore there are additional dangers of assuming that identified correlations within larger populations apply equally to individual groups and children (known in statistical circles as 'ecological fallacies' (Robinson, 1960)).

1.3 Alternative Data Sources

We also draw attention to some of the conclusions and recommendations of a recent report on reaching the hardest to reach, which we believe may have wider relevance (Prince's Trust, 2004). The report asserts that without careful mapping of gaps in provision and identification of potential signposting routes, disadvantaged young people will continue to slip through the net. Audits of provision by various initiatives are found to have been variable and dissemination and sharing of information to

have been weak. It is also suggested that targeted information on the basis of area and situation rather than highly specific age-bands may be detrimental, and that 'working together will also enable better data sharing, smoother client transfer, and effective aftercare', whilst preventing duplication between and dilution of service (Prince's Trust, 2004, p53). Finally, the authors of the report comment that although referral systems have been essential their performance should be reviewed to ensure far more integrated use of them by various agencies such as police and health. Integration of information seems to be a theme throughout much of what we have to say in this current report.

1.4 Targeting in Practice

Since the late 1990s, a range of preventative initiatives have been developed in the UK targeted towards children and young people (and adults) 'at risk' of social exclusion. There is not the scope here to consider the full range of recent policy initiatives. However we draw attention to a number of the more prominent amongst them in order to place the Children's Fund within its context. Most common are Area-Based Initiatives (ABIs) targeted at the most deprived and excluded districts and neighbourhoods. Resources are targeted into specific programmes aimed directly at particular social problems.

Neighbourhood renewal

'A New Commitment to Neighbourhood Renewal' (Social Exclusion Unit, 2001) set out the Government's policies to tackle deprivation at a national level through the targeting of the spending programmes of key Government departments specifically on the most deprived areas, thereby intending to narrow the gap between the most deprived neighbourhoods and the rest of the country. This strategy is overseen by the Neighbourhood Renewal Unit (NRU) which has responsibility for a range of different programmes seeking to determine and address particular local needs.

At present 88 local authorities are targeted by Neighbourhood Renewal Unit programmes and policies. Areas were chosen using the Indices of Deprivation. All authorities amongst the 50 most deprived on any of the six measures in the Indices of Deprivation were chosen. In addition any authorities that were within the 50 most deprived on any of the four measures under the old Index of Local Deprivation were also included.

Programmes administered by the NRU include:

Neighbourhood Renewal Fund

The Neighbourhood Renewal Fund (NRF) aims to enable each of the 88 'most deprived' local authorities to improve services by meeting local and national targets for narrowing the gap with the rest of the country. To date the NRF has provided £1.875 billion.

Single Regeneration Budget

In 1994 the range of local area regeneration programmes were brought together into a single regeneration budget (SRB) to be run by the (then) Department for the Environment, Transport and the Regions (DETR). The Department allocated funding on a regional level providing guidelines and rules as to its expenditure.

New Deal for Communities

New Deal for Communities (NDC) sought to tackle multiple deprivation in the most deprived neighbourhoods in the country by providing resources to the local community to develop co-ordinated responses to multiple problems. Whilst the issues facing each NDC neighbourhood were recognised to be unique, all partnerships address five key themes of: poor job prospects; high levels of crime; educational under-achievement; poor health; and problems with housing and the physical environment. In 1998 17 pathfinder partnerships were launched, followed by an additional 22 partnerships in 1999.

Sure Start

524 Sure Start local programmes providing integrated services for families with children less than five years of age have been developed in the 20% most disadvantaged wards since 1998. Sure Start is based on the principle of building protective factors within deprived localities for children and families. This has led to a focus on helping parents into work, providing child-care and improving health and emotional development for young children in specific localities defined as deprived. Other services developed under the umbrella of Sure Start include neighbourhood nurseries and Early Excellence Centres and more recently children's centres, which aim to promote positive outcomes for children by integrating education, child care, family support and health services.

Local Authorities and their partners were invited to develop Sure Start local programmes according to the levels of deprivation within their areas (determined by

the number of wards in the 20% of the most deprived wards as measured by the Index of Multiple Deprivation) but decisions about catchment areas were decided locally. More recently Super Output Areas (see Chapter 5) have been used to determine levels of deprivation for targeting of children's centres. Sure Start local programme services were designed to meet the needs of families under four within each catchment area and are available to those families. Some may offer some services to families living outside the catchment area, for example, open access drop-in facilities. Children's centre services may be more widely available.

On Track

On Track is a pilot programme operating in 23 areas across England and Wales. It was established by the Home Office in 1999 as part of its Crime Reduction Programme and is now part of the Children's Fund. On Track aims to identify what works in preventative services for children at risk of involvement in crime and offending behaviour, based on a combination of five core services, which operate as targeted interventions for children aged four to 12 years. These include home visits, pre-school education, parent support and training, family therapy and home/school partnerships.

Youth Inclusion Programme

The Youth Inclusion Programme, a Youth Justice Board initiative established in 2000, takes a similar approach to On Track, establishing Youth Inclusion Projects, which are required to identify 50 of the most 'at risk' 13 to 16-year-olds in the locality and to engage them in activities that will prevent them from offending or re-offending. These projects are based on educational activities, training, recreation and personal development.

The Home Office selected 24 deprived and high crime areas to develop community-based pilot projects. These were to be located within small geographical areas and had to target children who were 'at risk' of becoming future offenders.

Connexions

Connexions is a universal support service for 13 to 19-year-olds, delivered by local partnerships through teams of personal advisors. Launched in 2001, it brought together the responsibilities of the previously diverse set of agencies responsible for this age-group. Despite being launched as a universal service, the primary goal of Connexions is to address the multi-dimensional problems faced by young people

deemed to be at risk of social exclusion. Attention was to be given to 'those facing substantial, multiple problems preventing them from engaging with learning' or 'those at risk of not participating effectively in education and training' (DfES, 2000). Each young person has access to a personal advisor, and while some young people may only require basic careers advice, others may require specialist support, for example, with substance misuse.

Extended Schools

The Extended Schools initiative was launched in 2003 with 25 pathfinder schools. The initiative is enabling schools to develop as community resources so that they become bases for a range of activities and services to meet the needs of children, young people, their families and the wider community. By November 2005, 4400 schools were working with the National Remodelling Team towards the aim that by 2010 all children aged three to 14 will have access to services offered by extended schools. In 2006 all local authorities received funding to support the development of extended services accessed through schools. There is no uniform model of extended school as they are planned to fit local circumstances.

Health Action Zones

Partnerships involving health authorities, local authorities, voluntary community and private sector agencies were invited to bid for Health Action Zone status in 1997. HAZs were intended both to take action to reduce health inequalities and to improve health services. The 26 HAZs covered widely differing geographical and administrative areas: some were sub-HA areas, others single-HA and local authorities, whilst others covered a mix of multiple HA and LA areas. Within the zones HAZs were given freedom to target activities in ways they chose, although when some announced that they were concentrating solely on child health issues this was not accepted as later guidance required HAZs to deliver on central government defined targets, such as a reduction in cancer and coronary heart disease.

Education Action Zones

Education Action Zones involved groups of schools seeking to raise educational standards in struggling areas. There were usually around 15 to 25 schools in each zone. EAZs were based on the development of new partnerships involving all local interest groups, including local businesses, parents and community groups, as well as local authority and school representatives. Each zone received around £1million in additional funds each

year, the majority coming from the Department for Education and Skills with the remainder raised by the partnership from private sector partners. Each EAZ had a maximum lifespan of five years. As a result, all zones were transformed into Excellence in Cities action zones or Excellence Clusters.

These initiatives demonstrate a number of approaches to targeting at different levels. Government decisions about which areas to target were made on the basis of analysis of indicators of deprivation (e.g. On Track, Sure Start, New Deal for Communities) or in response to proposals from local partnerships (e.g. SRB, HAZ). Other initiatives (Connexions, Extended Schools) have been designed as universal in terms of locations. These initiatives have also varied in the extent to which they are defined by the allocation of new monies. NRF and SRB have involved substantial new investment, whilst HAZ and EAZ offered much more limited developmental funding and aimed primarily to encourage new ways of working in partnership. There has been varying degrees of freedom in terms of local decisions about how to implement such initiatives, including decisions about targeting. One way in which central control has been exercised in relation to this has been requirements to address nationally-defined objectives and outcome targets. However, broadly-based initiatives, such as SRB and HAZ, have enabled local decisions to be made about, for example, whether to target areas, populations groups, or problem issues.

The Children's Fund has operated through 149 local partnerships across the 150 local authorities in England. Decisions as to how to target the Children's Fund were taken in each local authority. Each local authority received an allocation and was charged with deciding how this money could most suitably be targeted so as to reach those 'most at risk of social exclusion' within the local authority. Decisions were however made in the context of the rules and guidelines laid out in the Children's Fund *Guidance*.

1.5 The Children's Fund Guidance

The Children's Fund *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001) was issued by the cross-departmental Children and Young People's Unit, which initially managed the Children's Fund as part of a wider portfolio of preventative services for children, young people and families. The document sought 'to help [local partnerships] to develop and implement a coherent strategy for preventive services under the Children's Fund'. (CYPU, 2001, p3) In order to do so the *Guidance* set out a series of additional requirements and

expectations on local partnerships, above and beyond the objectives and subobjectives guiding the initiative.

Collaboration in strategy and provision

The importance of collaboration in the design and delivery of preventive services is central to the understandings of prevention underpinning the Children's Fund and therefore strongly asserted within the initial guidance to partnerships. The significance of collaboration to the overall implementation of the Children's Fund is discussed elsewhere (NECF, 2004a; Edwards, *et al.*, 2006), here we highlight the requirements laid out in the initial *Guidance* to illustrate its impact on planning in partnerships.

The first requirement in developing a local programme was the establishment of a strategic partnership, ensuring sufficient voluntary and community sector involvement, such that statutory agencies were not dominant (CYPU, 2001, p11). The need to link with other initiatives was also mentioned, although the nature of such links was not explored beyond a need to 'cross-reference' and be 'informed by' other local plans (CYPU, 2001, p9).

The initial *Guidance* further advocated the need for services to be "joined-up" to ensure that different agencies work together and that connections are made between different types of support available to children and different stages in their development' (CYPU, 2001, p53). The need for 'joined-up support' to address 'often multifaceted problems' was seen to require 'increased and better co-ordinated preventive services for five to 13-year-olds and their families' (CYPU, 2001, p3). To this end the initial implementation plans upon which funding was agreed were required to represent 'a coherent package of services': 'Proposals that contain isolated and unrelated services that fall outside a coherent strategy will not be approved'. (CYPU, 2001, p7, original emphasis)

Accessibility, identification and referral mechanisms

The Children's Fund sought to ensure early intervention prior to statutory legal responsibility. In order to evidence how this might be achieved, the Children's Fund *Guidance* required each programme 'to have a thought through system for the identification, referral and assessment of children and young people at risk of social exclusion'. (CYPU, 2001, p21) When submitting initial plans for approval,

partnerships were required to inform the CYPU of mechanisms by which children and groups might be identified and referred to appropriate services (CYPU, 2001, p22).

However, the *Guidance* cautioned against the instigation of such systems of identification and referral impacting negatively upon the accessibility and take-up of services geared towards early intervention (CYPU, 2001, p22). In particular the *Guidance* highlighted the importance of ensuring access was 'made as flexible as necessary' with 'diverse points of entry' (CYPU, 2001, p22), allowing informal access and self-referral. The importance of onward referral from early intervention to further provision was also highlighted by the *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001, pp7-8).

Influencing the preventative agenda

The Children's Fund *Guidance* reflected the intent of the initiative to have an impact beyond that of the specific services funded. In particular there was a stated intent to influence the broader preventative agenda within each local area. In the longer term it was hoped that local partnerships would be able to encourage 'the reconfiguration of the way services are planned and delivered' away from 'heavy-end' intervention and towards preventative services (CYPU, 2001, p16).

The Fund aims to encourage local providers of services to become more preventive through the mainstreaming of effective practice... We expect a gradual shift in mainstream funding away from crisis services into preventive services. (CYPU, 2001, p17)

To this end local partnerships were encouraged to 'think carefully and objectively about how the new services and approaches will influence and reshape existing services further towards prevention' (CYPU, 2001, p17). Strategies towards the successful continuation and safeguarding of funded activity beyond the span of the Children's Fund were therefore encouraged at the outset.

Community capacity building

A further aim underpinning the Children's Fund was the 'strengthening' of 'vulnerable' communities. This was espoused in two ways. Firstly, community members were to be supported in voicing their views and opinions as to the needs of their communities, as well as to the potential solutions to their problems. The central role of user and community participation in the development and delivery of the Children's Fund is further explored in 'Children, Young People, Parents and Carers' Participation in Children's Fund Case Study Partnerships' (NECF, 2004a).

Secondly the Fund was intended to support the development of the voluntary and community sectors. The *Guidance* prohibited the funding of services 'provided solely by a statutory agency' or 'used to replace inadequate service provision normally delivered by statutory agencies'. As such it was intended that 'many of the services will be provided by voluntary sector and community groups' (CYPU, 2001, p14). In addition to providing additional funding for service provision, the Children's Fund was also intended to 'engage and support voluntary and community organisations in playing an active part' in strategic planning (CYPU, 2001, p6). As noted above, Partnership Boards were required to evidence substantial voluntary and community sector input. It was also 'hoped' that voluntary agencies would take on responsibilities as lead agency or accountable body.

Locally-defined objectives

Despite the common principles underpinning the initiative it was understood, and indeed encouraged, that the design and content of Children's Fund programmes would vary according to local areas (CYPU, 2001). Whilst the seven sub-objectives represent the outcomes sought by all local partnerships it was accepted that, for some, 'local circumstances may make one or two less relevant and it may be appropriate not to focus on them in developing plans' (CYPU, 2001, p16). Furthermore, partnerships were permitted to 'add particular objectives that are appropriate for local circumstances – for instance to improve behaviour in school or community' (CYPU, 2001, p16).

The necessity of local variation in application of the *Guidance* was reiterated by the admission of the 'potential for conflict' between the central objectives (CYPU, 2001, pp6-7). Each local partnership was asked 'to find a balance' between them, by ensuring that funded services were able to 'pick up on early signs of difficulty, identify needs and introduce children and young people and their families to appropriate services' (CYPU, 2001, p6) yet 'each child or young person at risk of social exclusion can self-refer or be referred to appropriate services without stigmatisation' (CYPU, 2001, pp6-7).

Youth crime prevention

In addition to the general guidance, specific additional guidance was issued in relation to the introduction of the requirement to spend 25% on youth crime prevention strategies. Services funded under this theme were to 'be jointly agreed

between the Children's Fund partnership and the local YOT(s)' (CYPU, 2002, p1), in line with the Local Prevention Strategy, the YJB Prevention Strategy and local Crime and Disorder Prevention Plans (CYPU, 2002, p3). However the *Guidance* prescribed a specific 'menu' of services from which partnerships should draw:

- Junior Youth Inclusion Programmes (YIPs)
- Work with schools, including Safer Schools Partnerships (SSPs)
- Restorative Justice
- Youth Inclusion and Support Panels (YISPs)
- Work with Young Victims of Crime

(CYPU, 2002, p3)

In addition, and in keeping with the broader objectives of the initiative, partnerships were allowed to consider non-specified 'Innovative services or activities which have the specific aim of preventing the involvement of children aged five to 13 in crime' (CYPU, 2002, p3). Once again the need for 'sound evidence' for such projects was asserted but immediately countered by the approval of 'genuinely innovative' services, defined as those demonstrating 'a new service or approach with potential for piloting on a national scale' (CYPU, 2002, p8).

Developing a strategy

In addition to outlining the principles of the initiative, the Children's Fund *Guidance* also detailed the necessary 'steps' to be taken by local partnerships in developing a Children's Fund implementation plan. Following the identification and development of a suitable strategic partnership, several stages in the formation of an implementation plan were outlined: 'identifying key stakeholders'; 'identifying risk factors and the associated needs of children and young people'; 'mapping current service provision and identifying gaps; the involvement of children and families; selecting 'neighbourhood(s) and/or groups of children and young people on which to focus proposals' (CYPU, 2001, p3). Together these suggest the necessary information or evidence upon which to develop a preventive strategy.

Mapping need

Each Children's Fund partnership was required to develop a strategy 'to reduce the numbers of children and young people at risk of social exclusion' (CYPU, 2001, p7). This notion of 'risk' was further explored in the two key objectives of the initiative through a desire to 'pick up on early signs of difficulty, identify needs and introduce children and young people and their families to appropriate services', and to subsequently 'ensure that children and young people who have experienced early

20

signs of difficulties receive appropriate services in order to gain maximum life-chance benefits' (CYPU, 2001, p6). Implicit in such a discourse of support for those experiencing 'early signs of difficulties' was the requisite to understand what these 'early signs' are; to be able to identify them; and to know what the appropriate response might be.

The 'root of difficulties for a child' was argued to relate to 'the community they live in, the school they attend, the group they mix with ... the family they are a part of', or a combination of these (CYPU, 2001, p38). Annex B of the Children's Fund *Guidance* provided a list of factors upon which partnerships were advised to base their planning, grouped by 'Community', 'Family' and 'Child' 'profiles'. When such risk factors 'exist in number' a child, family, or community was seen to be 'more likely to suffer damaging effects' and thus to be 'at risk' and 'in need' or preventive provision (CYPU, 2001, p39). Whilst the list was not claimed to be exhaustive it was intended to illustrate the potential of pre-existing data, already gathered for other intents and purposes, to inform the development of a preventive strategy (CYPU, 2001, p66).

Mapping was initially seen as necessary to identify those within the local authority area boundary most at risk of social exclusion.

This may mean targeting funding geographically, for example in particular neighbourhoods, or developing services across a large concentration of deprivation within the area. Equally, it may mean targeting funding on specific groups of young people or communities of interest across a large area, or both. (CYPU, 2001, pp12-13)

The difficulties in developing an appropriate understanding of such risk are explored within the *Guidance*. This recognised that risk and protective factors do not predict negative outcomes and that it is the interaction between factors that is most likely to identify those in need of intervention. 'Clustering' was advised, with the presence of 'four to five factors at once' suggesting 'a cause for concern' (CYPU, 2001, p40). Furthermore 'the needs of children and young people are complex and changing and may indeed need different levels of preventive intervention simultaneously' (CYPU, 2001, p38). Difficulties in accessing appropriate information upon which to map such factors were also understood, particularly in relation to 'the strengths' or protective factors within communities and families (CYPU, 2001, p40).

Even where such information was available, its application to understanding need was also seen to be complicated because of the absence of simple cause and effect

relationships (CYPU, 2001, p68). In particular there was 'little evidence of applying protective factor analysis' to preventive services (CYPU, 2001, p40). However the *Guidance* asserted that consideration of such factors provides the basis for 'holistic approaches' to a number of related issues, if not specifically to the individual outcomes sought by the Fund. Thus the Children's Fund sought to work 'alongside existing good practice and the resources and strategies which are being achieved through other related initiatives' (CYPU, 2001, p68).

Mapping existing provision

The *Guidance* suggested an understanding of risk should then be cross-referenced to a mapping of existing preventive services, to understand how such need is currently being met and uncover gaps in service provision. Whilst the mapping of existing provision was intended to identify gaps with a view to developing new services, it was also suggested that 'current existing services could be reconfigured' – which may or may not require 'new investment' by the Children's Fund (CYPU, 2001, p14).

Once again the *Guidance* argued that the necessary information should already be available 'in existing planning documents such as Children's Services plans and other local data. We would expect partnerships to build on this work rather than conduct completely separate work' (CYPU, 2001, p13). Furthermore, where targeted areas overlapped or were coterminous with those of other initiatives it was suggested that the mapping of risk, needs and services should be similarly shared.

Dialogue with (potential) service users

There was also a requirement to engage with young people and families prior to the submission of an implementation plan: 'Young people and their families should be included from the outset and not simply consulted on a plan, which has been formulated without them' (CYPU, 2001, p13). It was intended that those services funded by the initiative should 'focus on what children and young people aged five to 13 and their families say they need (CYPU, 2001, p8). This reveals a potential contradiction within the *Guidance*, between the requirement to develop a (scientific?) understanding of 'need' through consideration of 'risk factors' recognised in research literature and identified by quantitative data, and the desire to place the views of children and families 'at the heart of the Children's Fund' (CYPU, 2001, p2) in understanding need and developing a strategic response. This tension was recognised by the *Guidance* and responsibility placed on the local partnerships to:

22 Chapter 1

strike the right balance between developing services which children and young people at risk of social exclusion identify as meeting their needs, and those services determined by the partnerships as necessary to ensure that individual needs are not missed. (CYPU, 2001, 14)

Developing appropriate services

The Children's Fund *Guidance* also offered advice on what might constitute appropriate services and activities, with Annex C outlining the 'Golden Rules for Children's Fund Services (CYPU, 2001, p42). Significant demands were placed on each proposed service or activity. Services were required to be non-stigmatising, reflecting 'improved joint working and co-ordination between the voluntary, local business, community... and statutory sectors' (CYPU, 2001, p42). In addition, each service had to:

- Meet the needs of its proposed users by being made available where and when needed rather than being guided by provider convenience.
- Involve children, young people and their families in service development and operation to ensure that they were designed from children's perspectives, including the perspective of the most marginalised children;
- Be sufficiently flexible to respond to individual needs and priorities and sufficiently 'joined-up' to address all aspects of young people's development.

In contrast it was not seen as essential that each service had a pre-existing evidence base indicating its effectiveness. Instead the *Guidance* sought to 'encourage partnerships to be creative and innovative when developing services'. However, this was tempered by the need for partnerships to evidence 'why you believe it will be successful' (CYPU, 2001, p8) and a requirement that each service was 'based on a robust understanding of risk and protective factors' (CYPU, 2001, p42). Upon funding every service was required to develop an evidence base that might be used 'to show why what they do is working for children and young people' or not, and to re-shape accordingly (CYPU, 2001, p8).

1.6 Summary and Learning Points

The Children's Fund is one of many policy initiatives with objectives relating the reduction of social exclusion. Such initiatives have all faced the dilemma of how to target activities to maximise the likelihood of achieving their objectives. All have, in varying ways, been required to respond to the way in which central government has

defined the purpose of the initiative, while also developing approaches relevant to local needs and circumstances.

In introducing the Children's Fund the CYPU detailed *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001) aiming to support local partnerships in instigating targeting decisions, whilst affording much flexibility to allow for a response to particular contexts. In particular detailed advice was provided in relation to: collaboration in strategy and provision; accessibility, identification and referral; and community capacity building. Of particular relevance to this report is the additional advice regarding the mapping of need against risk factor 'profiles', and the need for an accompanying mapping of existing provision, and dialogue with service users and providers. In the next chapter we review the way in which Children's Fund partnerships have interpreted this broad guidance and developed their own ways of targeting children at risk of social exclusion.

Chapter 2: Targeting Rationales and Their Bases

In this chapter we compare the rationales underpinning decisions about how to target local Children's Fund programmes. The chapter begins by describing elements of the local context that can be seen to impact upon initial decision-making. Local histories and priorities have guided the particular interpretation and implementation of the Children's Fund Guidance. This, in turn, has impacted (implicitly or explicitly) upon the chosen means to target provision. In exploring the approaches of the case study partnerships we outline five different types of targeting: geographical or area; school; theme or group; model; and individual.

2.1 The Influence of Local Context

In order to understand different approaches to targeting we need to understand how the Children's Fund was seen more broadly in terms of its relationship to other relevant partnership structures, and the extent to which it marked a new opportunity to develop preventative strategies, or built on existing ones. Approaches to targeting sought not only to ensure the appropriate delivery of services but also to achieve other more strategic objectives as determined by the specific local context.

In each local authority the interpretation and application of the national guidance was set against a backdrop of local priorities, histories and pre-existing strategies. At one extreme the Children's Fund was welcomed as an addition to an already established strategy for preventative service provision. At the other, several local authorities reported no such history of preventative services or approaches and here the targeting strategies might be more innovative.

Prior understandings of prevention

Where there was no history of partnership for prevention the Children's Fund provided the opportunity to develop the foundations for a preventative agenda and targeting was a part of this. For example, in Local Authority C the programme was to be used as a 'focal point' from which to develop links across previously disparate services and agencies and 'maximise the investment in the preventative arena' (Initial implementation plan).

By contrast in several areas, although preventative services were being funded, it was reported that there was little strategic thinking prior to the formation of Children's Fund partnerships. It was in these areas that the impact of the interpretations of prevention contained within the *Guidance* appeared to have had the greatest influence on strategic thinking and targeting. For example, in Local Authority A Partnership Board members described the existing preventative strategy as quite

limited: it was a nice piece of paper and we all kind of nodded and did it, but it kind of didn't mean so much (interview with Partnership Board member, September 2005). Discussions regarding the implementation of the Children's Fund required debate about the importance of early intervention and in particular the need for a holistic approach to supporting the chosen targets.

Similarly the programme manager in Local Authority B reported the Children's Fund to have introduced a means of clarifying the definition of prevention, with both service providers and strategic partners identifying need at the appropriate level by reference to the four levels (telephone interview with programme manager, summer 2003). Tensions around which the level of need should be targeted appeared to have been mediated by the need to direct attention as defined by the *Guidance*.

In order to embrace the approach espoused by the Children's Fund *Guidance* and meet its requirements for funding approval, many partnerships reported a need to change existing approaches. In particular several stakeholders saw the Children's Fund as having brought about a more service user led approach. This represented a challenge to many partnerships, who reported having no history of active participation of those at risk of social exclusion, beyond consultation. Thus the initial focus of activity was necessarily on *getting participation off the ground* (interview with programme manager, Local Authority A, revisit).

New or existing partnerships

In those partnerships with little recognised strategic basis from which to build, the need to develop an appropriate partnership often led to the creation of a new or specific grouping. The reasoning for such a move varied greatly. In some cases there was no suitable partnership operating across the whole of the five to 13 age-range. Some two-tier county authorities reported problems in finding a pre-existing partnership operating at a suitable level. For example Local Authority F, a county authority, reported few countywide multi-agency structures centred on children and young people's services and the size of the county complicated the development of multi-agency approaches.

Some local authorities chose to develop new partnerships to provide 'freedom' in which to develop thinking, away from pre-existing ideas and strategic commitments, including the way in which provision was targeted. In Local Authority B, existing partnerships were felt to be inappropriate and 'not in a position to adapt sufficiently to

the pace determined by the CYPU' (Initial implementation plan). Similarly whilst Local Authority E reported several strategic partnerships, many interviewees expressed concern about working within the larger, pre-existing groupings within which the Children's Fund would have necessarily formed only one of a number of responsibilities. It was feared that such a group would become a 'talking shop' or 'rubber-stamping' exercise.

For many areas the specific requirements of the Children's Fund *Guidance* ensured existing partnerships needed to be substantially altered. Most commonly voluntary and community sector representation was inappropriate and thus membership was expanded. For others membership was expanded to ensure the involvement of children and families. In some areas the requirement for active community participation led to the development of local forums, to define local need and to develop locally appropriate responses. This often required the development of new local planning groups or significant changes to the role of pre-existing partnerships.

Complementing existing initiatives

Unlike some of those discussed above partnerships with some history of preventative strategies sought to use the initiative to complement or expand upon existing preventative approaches which often then informed targeting. Some initial implementation plans described existing policy frameworks 'whose objectives, values, priorities and proposed modus operandi were virtually identical to those contained within the Children's Fund Guidance' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority H). By developing the initiative within this framework the Children's Fund sought to link directly with other preventative programmes across a broader agerange. Attempts were made to utilise the Children's Fund to support and further broader strategies, and expand, consolidate and build upon initiatives and activities being funded through other sources. Such an 'inter-connectedness' of the Children's Fund objectives and priorities with those of broader strategies was seen to provide the potential for 'mutual gains', generating a 'creative dynamism' and a 'coherent strategy' that encouraged a growing strategic commitment 'which keeps children and young people at the forefront of the developments' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority G).

Where such links were described there was however also a discussion of the specific impact of the Children's Fund on the broader agenda. In particular the initiative was commonly portrayed as 'adding value' to targeting strategies by bringing a new

emphasis on the commissioning of voluntary and community sector services, and participative and inclusive features in the strategic planning and delivery of services. In this context the Children's Fund was presented as an aid to existing provision and strategic planning, as opposed to a new and discrete policy drive.

In some areas the timing of the introduction of the Children's Fund provided the opportunity for the programme to inform broader policy, having necessarily had to proceed in advance of these developments. The Children's Fund was presented as a 'guiding strategy', aiming to demonstrate elements of the Local Preventative Strategy to be appropriate or otherwise, and test particular approaches to targeting.

Here prospects arose for existing targeting rationales to form a basis for implementation with new emphases rather than fundamentally new approaches to targeting being adopted. One example evident in a number of authorities was to target by extending prevention models to wider groups of children. We discuss this in section 2.6 below.

However, even when seen as broadly consistent with existing strategies, the Children's Fund was often seen as creating new opportunities. For instance there were suggestions that innovative projects previously limited by resources might be showcased and developed. Local inter-agency working and community input was seen as enabling quick decisions about where to target such innovative provision. Many partnerships also sought to extend their targeting by linking to other strategic initiatives such as On Track, Sure Start, Connexions, and Education Action Zones. For instance one metropolitan area claimed 'The Children's Fund will support Local Implementation Groups to deliver a programme of local needs and be based on good practice identified through On Track and other initiatives' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority Y). These links were commonly presented as a drive to be incorporated into broader strategies in order to influence future investment in prevention and early intervention services. The Children's Fund was argued to be most effective by linking as closely as possible to other initiatives and programmes, developing common assessment and referral processes and maintaining an awareness of the range of service provision within the locality. In particular integration with services for those aged five or under or 13 and over were sought to encourage smooth transition between services for all those aged 0 to 19.

Local emphases and additional objectives

Whatever the influence of existing strategic thinking, in most partnerships other local emphases also influenced the diversity in targeting that was evident from our analysis. Many targeting rationales, for instance, show the influence of a desire to emphasise community and voluntary sector capacity building. In two of the NECF case studies accessibility and referral routes formed the starting point. Here emphases were not on types of service per se, or where they would operate, but on identification systems to direct children to services that would support them. This led to a strategy more akin to the idea of targeting individuals directly rather than indirectly by grouping by characteristic or area of residence. There were partnerships that reacted to the Children's Fund welcome to opportunities to experiment in order to influence mainstream services. In this context targeting became a means to enable the establishment of a strong evidence base by applying thought out but untested ideas for new service configurations, such as those for the inclusion of disabled children. Other experimental approaches included trying out new potential ways of working within the framework of existing service types as a basis for learning. One partnership described such approaches as 'systems led'. A number of other local factors were also influential in shaping decisions about targeting, for example, local policy and political agendas, and motivations relating to the development of models of commissioning.

Our broad categorisation of types of targeting rationale will be discussed in the next section. The exact role and relative importance of the influences we have discussed in this section on the various rationales are often implicit. Nonetheless, they are essential context within which to understand the use of different evidence bases for targeting (as discussed in Chapter 4).

2.2 Targeting Strategies and Criteria

We have identified five different types of targeting: geographical or area; school; theme or group; model; and individual. This categorisation is adopted is a means of distinguishing targeting approaches and should not be taken as mutually exclusive ways of categorising partnerships themselves. Indeed the targeting rationales of most partnerships incorporated elements of each. Also each type includes a range of different applications.

2.2.1 Geographical Targeting

The identification of geographical areas within the partnerships was a major focus for targeting, elements of which appeared to varying degrees in most partnerships, although occasionally it played a minor role. Choices of area units were driven by a range of criteria, including:

- the availability of data through which to identify and target specific or multiple needs;
- perceived 'conditions for success' within the chosen areas;
- a perception of area as an appropriate basis for implementation and operationalisation of the programme; or
- to allow for innovation, experimentation and subsequent learning.

Availability of data

A major factor in the selection of target areas was the availability of multiple or single indicator data which were taken as proxies of needs or risk factors relevant to Children's Fund objectives (see Chapter 3). Area targeting was often combined with other criteria. Thus special areas were assigned for specific types of intervention; services for Travellers in rural wards for example. Different types of area targeting co-existed; general targeting of deprived wards but health administration areas for mental health issues for instance. Occasionally, once it was decided to target areas there was further specialised targeting within selected areas as a result of devolution of decision-making to local partnerships or groups. Some partnerships delineated areas on the basis of particular indications of need related to specific groups of children and families. This is more akin to 'themed' targeting which we discuss in the next section. For example, targeting black and minority ethnic children could mean concentrating services in areas with a high proportion of the population from minority ethnic groups.

Where areas *per se* were selected on the basis of a number of needs this was usually by reference to the full Index of Multiple Deprivation or some particular combination of its components. Some partnerships developed their own 'combined ranking' or 'clustering' of a range of specifically chosen factors and indicators in selecting target areas. This may explain why the most common area unit used was the ward since data aggregates below this level have only much more recently become available (ODPM, 2004). The rationale for the selection of areas was that they required substantial provision as opposed to individual services targeting

individual needs. A variety of terminology was employed to capture this. Areas were defined as experiencing 'high levels of social exclusion', 'multiple' or 'general deprivation', or 'multiple needs'.

Although the use of wards in area targeting seemed to be data driven, there were obvious administrative and political reasons for such a choice. However, many partnerships recognised that small pockets of need can become 'invisible' within such aggregates. Some described a highly localised, sub-ward-level targeting strategy involving particular neighbourhoods, estates, or 'concentrated areas of social housing' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority N). Occasionally wards of high deprivation were eschewed on the grounds that they were already covered by many other initiatives. Pockets within areas of general low deprivation were targeted in order to rectify this imbalance. This approach was occasionally adopted in authorities with large urban populations and also large rural areas. Decisions were made to target 'rural deprivation' frequently overlooked by traditional measures of deprivation that favour urban demographics. For similar reasons many partnerships rejected area targeting more or less completely and instead adopted a themed approach to targeting which might be authority-wide.

Several partnerships described an area strategy focusing on 'natural communities of need'. Housing estates were one example. Where 'natural communities' crossed ward boundaries partnerships were prepared to work across such 'artificial' barriers. Reference was also made to areas defined by other initiatives, statutory services such as health or social services, or school catchment areas. This presented some problems however due to different agencies often using very different ways of structuring services organisation based on what they consider to be natural communities or ways of dividing up the area that seem to make sense to them. That is, there is rarely one given definition of a 'natural community'.

'Conditions for success'

A range of criteria which might be loosely termed 'conditions for success' were also apparent in the selection of areas to be targeted. By working in areas with such conditions it was argued that the maximum impact would be achievable, and thus the maximum learning and dissemination made possible. Furthermore the need for swift implementation of the Fund made such areas more attractive to some partnerships, with additional areas to be targeted in later years.

Some partnerships selected only those areas seen to have the necessary 'local capacity to deliver'. This 'capacity' was variably defined. For example, in Local Authority H, the targeting of each locality was seen to be dependent upon the potential for the development of a *voluntary and community sector preventative infrastructure* (telephone interview with programme manager, summer 2003). Elsewhere partnerships sought areas with a strong and/or varied voluntary sector already in place. Similarly the pre-existence of active participation amongst parents and community members in service provision or strategic planning was seen as of benefit.

In some partnerships area targeting was dependent on the existence of other initiatives within the area, most commonly Sure Start. Sometimes this was the prime motivator so that working with other initiatives effectively became a target in itself. The success of the Children's Fund was seen to be dependent on its ability to link with other similar strategies and initiatives. Meeting the needs to be addressed by the Children's Fund could not be achieved by focusing solely on the needs of five to 13-year-olds, but required action in the broader context of the family and community. The importance of other programmes operating in the chosen areas was extended by the desire to 'explore ways of working together' with other programmes 'to increase the impact of the programme' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority E).

In using the Children's Fund to contribute to broader strategic plans, funding allocations were devolved to a variety of existing structures governing local service commissioning and organised on an area basis. Weighting as a form of targeting was often applied on the basis of perceived need. The rationale for this was often the existence of evidence and infrastructure from existing services and it was anticipated that this would generally facilitate mainstreaming.

Less explicit justifications for these approaches suggested that political pressures and the need to satisfy competing local interests played a part in some cases. For example, in Local Authority R an allocation was made to all local Children and Young People's Strategic Partnerships (CYPSPs). Although allocations were decided by an analysis of deprivation at district level there was no obligation for local partnerships to target resources in any particular area. Thus the decision to target geographically appeared to be determined by the need to appease all local strategic interests.

32

An appropriate basis for implementation

Geographical targeting was also argued to offer an appropriate basis upon which to develop and deliver a programme of preventative services, and thus to deliver on the requirements of the Children's Fund *Guidance*.

Area targeting was justified because bounded geographical areas more clearly facilitate a holistic programme of provision. Furthermore, given the considerable socioeconomic and structural variations described, it was suggested that only through local planning could an appropriate response to local needs and context be developed. Whilst such an argument was particularly prominent in two-tier authorities, it was also common in metropolitan areas.

The targeting of an area is argued to facilitate the development of meaningful and appropriate partnerships, allowing awareness of and collaboration with other strategies, initiatives and services beyond those funded by the Children's Fund, assisting 'the integration locally of arrangements with other developments and programmes' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority P). Area targeting was sometimes presented as a means to test collaborative working, including the use of 'innovative approaches'. The notion of experimentation through area targeting is explored in more detail later in this section.

Similarly area targeting also allowed for community and voluntary sector engagement in identifying need and the development of the service response. Thus an area focus offered a basis for localised control through the development of local partnerships with commissioning responsibilities. Local Authority O described such an approach as enabling 'the growth of a strong 'local democracy' based on effective consultation and participation' (Final implementation plan). In this authority funding was allocated locally and only 'endorsed, modified, or in small number of cases disapproved by the Partnership Board' (Final implementation plan).

Whilst it was seen to be 'a basic principle [of the Children's Fund] that management of the funds should be as close to the community as possible' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority P), it was also argued that this was an effective means of developing a preventative programme, as evidenced by the success of other initiatives, such as Sure Start.

Area targeting for experimentation and learning

Some partnerships saw areas as a context for experimentation and learning. One example was Local Authority Q which saw the opportunity to contrast chosen areas with no previous preventative tradition with those with experience of regeneration initiatives. Similarly different approaches to intervention and access, such as those that might be required for rural and urban areas, were also explored.

Occasionally just one or a limited number of areas were used to pilot coherent support systems which it was hoped could eventually be mainstreamed and implemented authority-wide. Linked to this was the idea that an area focus was a necessity rather than a deliberate strategy. Funding did not permit holistic packages to be tried authority-wide.

2.2.2 School Targeting

Relatively small numbers of partnerships decided explicitly to adopt school targeting as the main platform of their strategy. Where they did it was more a by-product of the support models they decided to adopt (such as family support), than decisions relating to schools *per se.* Nonetheless identification of schools played a large part in most decisions about where to locate services. Often this was because schools were seen as appropriate loci for targeting particular issues such as problematic behaviours. In other cases it was because schools were viewed as convenient sites for locating more general services intended to deliver area targets. As such, in the monitor data, the dual labelling of services as area-based and school-based was common.

Where schools were identified in response to particular needs they were targeted on the basis of school aggregate available measures such as attainment and attendance. These are consistent with particular Children's Fund objectives. School information was also used as proxy for information on wards in which they are located (perhaps inappropriately – see section 3.1 below).

Another reason for interest in schools was that they are smaller units and may indicate the smaller area pockets of need within wards (as noted above). Whilst data might not be so comprehensive, that which is available is utilised to identify areas within wards where particular need might be masked.

In many partnerships schools were seen as operationally appropriate as a service base and this was particularly common where identified needs or risks related to educational factors or issues. Often the identification of a particular school followed a decision to target a particular area and this may be viewed as a form of subtargeting.

A broad range of services were planned to take place within schools. The more obvious were education related, such as those for anti-bullying or primary to secondary transition. In addition several partnerships identified schools as appropriate sites to deliver activities not specific to educational needs. Services related to counselling and mentoring, family support and out of school play provision were all commonly situated on school premises.

Hosting such services in a school setting reflected the representation of schools as a vital element of the preventative strategy of a local partnership, and anticipated the broad ranging advantages outlined in the newer Extended Schools agenda. This anticipation of schools as a hub of a range of co-ordinated activities was established quite early in some partnerships. For example, one partnership described an approach to developing 'Community clusters' of services in schools, whilst in another, commissioning criteria required services to demonstrate a relationship with local schools. In providing a means to coordinate and network between local services, operating within the school was also seen to offer the opportunity for Children's Fund services to link with other preventative and higher end services within the locality. In particular several partnerships made reference to the importance of connecting with the Extended Schools agenda.

Schools were also considered an appropriate physical base for the delivery of services, offering central locations within communities and readily available accommodation, and thus the means to target 'at risk' families. The school was seen to offer a valuable community resource as well as a means to provide information and signpost families to available services. Schools were thus considered to be an appropriate access and referral point, enabling the targeting of those 'at risk'. As the only universal service provision for children aged five to 13, schools were considered most able to identify and contain issues at the earliest stage, providing natural links to vulnerable children. Through daily contact teachers were perceived to be able to identify individuals in need of particular support and provision should they be aware

of available services. Furthermore this universality was seen to allow schools to offer non-stigmatising access.

2.2.3 Targeting by Social Group

Whilst geographical targeting was the most common means of implementing Children's Fund provision, most partnerships recognised the limitations of such an approach and targeting by social group was often substituted for area targeting.

- Not all need was seen to be suitably or effectively addressed through the targeting of physical communities. 'Many issues emerging from the mapping exercise and consultation did not lend themselves to a neighbourhood focus' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority E).
- Partnerships also sought to target those vulnerable children and families who
 do not live in the most deprived communities, typically supported by other
 area-based, preventative initiatives. A sole reliance on rigid area boundaries
 was seen to lead to inappropriate 'postcode lotteries' determining access to
 services.
- In addition some groups of children and families were seen to have needs
 distinct from those determined geographically. Those seen to be 'most at risk
 of social exclusion' are not necessarily defined by where they live. The
 general 'physical mapping' of need was therefore commonly supported by
 provision aimed at those with particular demographic or group characteristics.

In other partnerships thematic targeting was complementary to an area focus, either by targeting particular issues authority-wide, or by sub-issue emphasis within selected areas. A thread running throughout such decisions was the debate on universal versus selective provision, and the separation of theme from area targeting was rarely clear cut.

Such 'themed' or 'social group' targeting was conceptualised very differently across partnerships. Here we do not attempt to establish our own definition of such targeting but acknowledge this richness of interpretation. The thematic case studies conducted by NECF address these issues in more detail (Edwards, *et al.*, 2006, Chapter 6). Through a range of thematic case studies NECF explored how Children's Fund partnerships and programmes worked with such target groups, and

undertook comparisons of the approaches adopted within different partnerships. Five reports are to be published in parallel to this, each of which describes in detail the rationale for the selection of the particular target group and the service response developed (Barnes, *et al.*, 2006; Beirens, *et al.*, 2006; Mason, *et al.*, 2006; Morris, *et al.*, 2006; Prior, *et al.*, 2006). In the following discussion we therefore seek to offer only a generalised discussion of rationales and approaches taken.

Defining target groups

Definitions of the groups targeted were rarely detailed in the implementation plans provided to the CYPU. However the NECF thematic reports illustrate the complexity of arriving at and operationalising such definitions. In some cases official, standardised definition are available and adopted in order to identify need, for example, utilising the Disability Register or drawing upon legal definitions of refugee or asylum seeker status. However such definitions are still disputed. For example, one partnership preferred the broader concept of 'Children with Special Needs' to the more restrictive label of disabled children.

Standardised definitions are sometimes found to be ineffective. As noted above, such groupings represent proxies by which to identify those with particular needs. Thus they necessarily exclude those who might have similar needs but do not share the exact characteristics that define the group. For example, in delivering services to refugees and asylum seekers, both thematic case study partnerships chose to broaden the target group. In one area it was concluded that the needs being addressed were not confined to refugees and asylum seekers but shared by other 'newly arrived families'. Similarly in the other partnership second and third generation immigrants were found to benefit from similar community-based provision.

Thematic classifications also referred to problem issues where the connection to social groups is less clear cut (e.g. bullying, behavioural difficulties). Both definitions and identifications of a target group are more difficult in this context. Attempts to target those 'at risk of involvement in crime or anti-social behaviour', for example, involved a variety of assumptions (Prior, *et al.*, 2006). A more generic notion of themes was also quite prevalent and often related to more general Children's Fund objectives that relate to all children (e.g. healthy life styles, raising educational achievement).

Selection of target groups

Two general approaches to the targeting of social groups can be identified. Firstly, target groups or issues were defined on the basis of recognised risk and protective factors. Sometimes the connections and relationships between issues and groups are quite complex. For example black and minority ethnic children were often targeted in order to address issues of educational achievement, although it was also recognised that other issues were relevant for this group. A theme such as this also often related to area or school foci by reference to demographic data as a means of reaching those considered 'at risk'. A main problem with this sort of approach is that often the analysis of issues turns into long lists of 'vulnerable groups' who are not so much targeted as defining the sort of children who services might encompass. The connection between patterns of services and 'themes' then becomes rather loose.

The second form of thematic targeting identified groups considered most at risk of social exclusion in order to address the multiple needs of such groups. From this perspective integrated programmes of provision were seen as the appropriate response and it is here that the generic notions of themes were mostly used.

A variety of rationales for theme choice were suggested by partnerships. Quite often it was a decision conditioned by perceived optimisation of impact constrained by limited time and resources of the programme - what are the greatest needs that also have some chance of being partially addressed? Themes were also chosen because they had figured in existing preventative strategies and could be built on. In contrast, other partnerships focused where existing provision was limited, or groups were seen to be marginalised from mainstream services (e.g. disabled children). Decisions were made to fund services to address a particular changing demographic, seen to be leading towards changing need and thus for new sorts of service provision. For example, in Local Authority E, refugees and asylum seekers were increasingly being placed in areas traditionally predominantly white, and therefore lacking the necessary community infrastructure to offer social and emotional support.

Many partnerships identified the problem of what they referred to as 'hard to reach groups' and defined themes around them. Particular groups were chosen due to their perceived marginalisation from mainstream provision. For some thematic groups, such as disabled children or young carers, appropriate services were thought to already exist yet not be suitably accessible, or to require development so as to meet

38

particular additional needs of such groups. Similarly partnerships sought to seek to ensure the meaningful participation of previously excluded or 'hard to reach groups'.

2.2.4 Targeting by Model

In this section we consider a rather different approach to targeting based on models of preventative practice. We distinguish approaches that take an area or thematic group as the primary focus from those that start from a basic understanding of what is to be funded, or what constitutes or is necessary for preventative provision. Again, there are overlaps between this and other approaches. Indeed the discussions of previous sections have already presented approaches that might be seen to constitute targeting by model. For example, areas might be targeted as locations in which to test out new practice models.

Three ways in which partnerships have applied a 'model'-based approach to targeting are apparent.

- Targeting and planned delivery based on understanding of prevention which required an analytical model to identify risk and needs to shape effective responses.
- An approach designed to create the infrastructure necessary to build preventative services.
- Basing targets on delivery of generic responses evolved from generally applicable models of preventative provision to a variety of identified needs, rather than tailoring specific services to each need.

Models as a basis to understand need

In this first application, models were used as the means to understand need and develop a subsequent response. Targeting and planned delivery was based on understandings of prevention which require an analytical model to identify risk and needs to shape effective responses.

Within the case study partnerships two contrasting models were utilised as a means to identify need and begin to plan a service response: one drawing upon established definitions of need used within the local authority; and the other using a method for planning individual service development.

In Local Authority I the Children's Fund drew upon a hierarchical analytical model used within the borough to differentiate between levels of need, and estimate the numbers of children and young people within each group. Three such 'levels' were introduced: those 'in need', drawing upon Social Services definitions; those who are 'vulnerable', who do not require acute statutory intervention but might be perceived to be at risk; and all other children. Such definitions were used to agree a focus for the Children's Fund on those children labelled as 'vulnerable', setting a threshold for responsibility between statutory and preventative services. This was intended to ensure the Children's Fund was focused on those who fall outside the existing access criteria for statutory services, and to enable the programme to identify gaps in other such initiatives and services targeted at this group.

The second model, used variably by two case study partnerships, draws upon the Dartington model for the systematic identification of unmet need and subsequent service development (Dartington Social Research Unit, 1999). The approach seeks to understand the nature and extent of need in the community, to establish agreement regarding intended outcomes, and then draw upon existing research evidence to (re)design and commission services as a direct response. The precise methods of the Dartington method are described in the following chapter.

Creating necessary infrastructures

The second instance of the use of models in targeting the Children's Fund occurred when a particular understanding of prevention, based upon perceived prerequisites or necessary infrastructures for any preventative activity, could be seen to guide the service response. In such instances the Children's Fund was therefore used not to provide a programme of services *per se*, but to put in place the necessary foundations from which a preventative programme might build. For example, in Local Authority H significant investment in the voluntary sector infrastructure was designed to 'stimulate' further service development, not necessarily to be funded by the Children's Fund: 'By developing and strengthening this infrastructure, it is anticipated that all of the energy and creativity of the voluntary sector will be mobilised in addressing solutions to unmet need' (Initial implementation plan).

In the same authority a referral or signposting service was funded in each area. This service was seen as necessary to ensure awareness and non-stigmatised accessibility of other preventative services, and to link Children's Fund services and service users to broader preventative and even statutory provision.

Similarly, in several other case study partnerships, 'community liaison workers' were employed in each target area. Whilst the title and exact role of these individuals varied, the shared aim was to work directly with children and families, to ensure that the initiative was able to listen and respond to their views thus ensuring their involvement in the design and delivery of services, to ensure appropriate and effective inter-agency links, and to enable tailored packages of provision.

Generic preventative approaches

The third type of targeting by model was the delivery of generic responses evolving from generally applicable models of preventative provision to a variety of identified needs, rather than tailoring specific services to each need. This approach was often combined with area or theme targeting, but reflected a belief that the model being applied had value in many different contexts. Play provision or application of family support models as a means of addressing multiple needs and circumstances were common examples. Both approaches were used for multiple purposes. Play services, for example, served different ends when targeted at disabled children or children at risk of anti-social behaviour. In some instances this led to pre-existing preventative strategies and approaches being extended to new areas or target groups through the use of Children's Fund money.

2.2.5 Identifying and Targeting Individuals: Access and Referral

We described in Chapter 1 how the Children's Fund *Guidance* required identification, referral and assessment systems to be developed, whilst cautioning against them impacting negatively upon early intervention access. The importance of flexible informal access and self-referral to reduce the stigma associated with service use was emphasised. A strategy of individual targeting was one response to the *Guidance*, but this is in direct contrast with an approach based on open access to all as a means of reducing stigma.

A resolution to the contradictions inherent in these approaches was sought though planning comprehensive services aimed at all children, in localities or schools, alongside mechanisms designed to ensure that such services were used by 'needy individual children'. This was called 'targeted universality' by one programme manager. Without the qualifying mechanisms such universal approaches might be seen as counter to Children's Fund aims - breakfast clubs as child-minding services for the middle classes as noted during one NECF case study revisit.

Partnerships adopted a variety of approaches to targeting by individual child, but all emphasised the idea that services should aim to be appropriately inclusive. Rather than 'establishing criteria which potentially exclude children' partnerships sought to identify mechanisms which ensure that 'vulnerable children are aware of, and able to access, opportunities available to them' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority P). Numerous such mechanisms were described in initial implementation plans. One idea was that services should clearly reflect local expressions of need through consultation. Some quite innovative ways of securing referrals were suggested. These included placing 'Children's Fund Champions' or locating services in sites most often used by individuals who might be targets. Such sites may, for instance, be schools, community centres or childcare settings such as Children's Centres. Easily accessible and popular general services (such as out of school hours clubs) were seen as a route to referrals to more specialist services, able to address particular identified needs. It was recognised that this also required integrated services and better awareness of service availability.

Information Referral and Tracking (IRT)

In some areas Children's Fund money was used to develop formalised IRT processes and databases. Three such systems are described here, ranging in their formality and approach.

The initial implementation plan for Local Authority T described a 'child-centred approach' whereby each Children's Fund service was requested to 'talk to the children and listen to their views at every stage of the process': 'We will ask them and their families what they'd like to see happen, then provide a means by which they and their referrer can see what's available and tap into a number of different types of provision' (Initial implementation plan).

Children's Fund projects would be 'linked' with each other, as well as to other children's services providers. In particular services were asked to 'identify children experiencing multiple risk factors early and share information to ensure they receive the best possible intervention as quickly as possible'.

In contrast Local Authority F developed a standardised approach to identifying children in need. A screening form, based on the 'Framework for the Assessment of Children in Need and their Families' (Department of Health, 2000), was to be completed for all children using Children's Fund services.

An even more formalised response was described in Local Authority S where the partnership funded the development of a system to identify and screen children in schools as well as in Children's Fund services.

This allows schools to identify children in need of services, for children to be referred to a service and for schools and service practitioners to track progress made. This system also tracks the interventions made by the services, the uptake of services and progress made by children and therefore allows ongoing monitoring of the programme. (Initial implementation plan)

At its inception it was proposed that this system would eventually form the basis for developments of a borough-wide 'identification, referral and tracking' database and subsequent Common Assessment Framework.

2.3 Summary and Learning Points

Children's Fund partnerships demonstrated considerable diversity in the range of targeting strategies adopted across partnerships, mirroring the desired flexibility implicit in the *Guidance*. The main approaches identified are those based on: geographical area; school; theme or group; service models; and the identification of individuals. The targeting rationales of most partnerships incorporated elements of each.

Approaches to targeting were not only intended to ensure appropriate delivery of services but to also achieve other more strategic objectives, including complementing pre-existing initiatives, and the maximisation of opportunities for learning, or for sustainability and mainstream influence. This affected which of the types of targeting approach was adopted – singularly or in combination.

It appears that the Children's Fund *Guidance*, to which all partnerships were required to adhere or at least pay homage, provided local programmes with the incentive to undertake several key components of a preventative agenda. The *Guidance* encouraged developments which include:

- The creation of strategic partnerships involving a range of statutory agencies as well as voluntary and community sector representation.
- The funding of programmes of provision, as opposed to stand-alone services, presented by some as attempts at 'holistic support'.
- Community capacity building in order to enable full participation of the voluntary and community sectors.

Consideration to appropriate commissioning structures and processes.

We highlighted the development of particular aspects of service provision that were argued to have allowed for the successful identification and engagement of those 'at risk'. In particular we identified the importance that some partnerships placed upon accessibility and multiple referral routes, in order to ensure universally accessible and non-stigmatising provision. We also highlighted the promotion of onward referral from open access preventative provision to more specifically targeted services able to address particular identified needs.

Chapter 3: The Use of Evidence in Targeting Strategies

In this chapter we discuss the sources used by partnerships in order to reach targeting decisions. We will explore five principle types of evidence used to inform targeting:

- Quantitative and administrative data;
- User input;
- Provider consultation;
- Evaluation and research; and
- Mapping of existing provision.

The following sections will describe the substantial disparity within these categories as to the nature of evidence available. The categories are not always discrete or easily distinguishable, and are often used concurrently or in unison. For example, consultation with service providers might be undertaken through a mapping of services, or the mapping of services guide provider and user consultation.

We will also describe the variety of permutations and combinations of data employed and how the necessarily limited timescale in which to develop a plan ensured that pre-existing data was influential in making decisions. The development of a targeting strategy was typically an iterative process, with partnerships recognising the importance of amalgamating various data sources. Any particular type of evidence is seen to provide only a partial picture of need.

It was also apparent that different sorts of data were utilised for different purposes. The previous chapter outlined the range of local emphases and priorities, each of which was reflected in the approaches to data collection. Here we illustrate three broad uses of the data in establishing a targeting strategy:

- To identify priority target areas, groups or approaches.
- To gain an in-depth understanding of the particular needs within these priority areas.
- To develop or commission services appropriate to these needs.

This is clearly an oversimplified representation of approaches taken. It also suggests an ordering that was not always apparent, for example, some partnerships began

with the design of services and then took decisions about where to locate these, as in the case of some approaches to targeting based on models. The range of data categories outlined will each be seen to contribute to these three purposes. We illustrate with examples from the 26 case study partnerships where each of the data sources has dominated initial thinking and further data collection. Appendix 2 provides examples of the processes carried out by case study partnerships, illustrating the variety of data available at the outset, the data collected specifically for Children's Fund and the purpose for which such data is used.

3.1 Quantitative Data

The application of the type of data suggested in the *Guidance* to decisions regarding targeting varies substantially between partnerships. In the majority of cases such data was used to identify geographical areas experiencing multiple needs or deprivation. Thus a broad comparison allowed for the selection of areas to explore in detail in order to determine need and the appropriate service response, or to implement pre-determined models. In some areas the comparative nature of such an analysis lent itself to decisions about the funding allocations for each area. For example, in Local Authority K 'indicative "allocations" were 'calculated on the basis of a formula that takes account of indications of poverty' (Initial implementation plan).

In other areas such data was used to reveal the specific needs of the area, and thus to guide commissioning processes. A very detailed and comprehensive data collection exercise was described for each local area or particular theme. Numerous indicators were explored in order to define the particular needs of the group or area and thus the basis for planned provision. Similarly such data were used to identify or explore the targeted thematic population. Where target groups had been predetermined, a mapping exercise highlighted both the whereabouts of the relevant population and/or their particular needs. For example, in some partnerships the exercise described the make-up of black and minority ethnic groups in each area, whilst in others it identified the particular needs of those groups.

For some partnerships this exercise has also served as the basis for target setting and future evaluation. The data collected at the outset provides baseline data against which future performance could be measured.

Problems in accessing data: is useful data available?

Although most targeting decisions were informed to a greater or lesser extent by the recommendations of the *Guidance*, the selection and use of such data was conditioned by the local context of indicator systems. Our case studies suggest that Children's Fund partnerships were very rarely able to follow the exact approach outlined in the *Guidance*. Indeed only Local Authority F presented the suggested 'profiles' of 'Community', 'Family' and 'Child(ren)'. The local implementation plan detailed a range of pre-existing data sources from which the partnership were able to draw, and more importantly 'statistical specialists' within the local authority who were able to undertake the work on their behalf.

Other partnerships were also able to draw upon extensive data sources. Local Authority J described their context as 'data rich', with around 60 datasets available to the local authority, ranging from national surveys to locally derived 'Health' and 'Child Poverty' measures developed by various statutory services. This mix of data not only allowed for a 'snapshot' of current need, but also the tracing of change over time. Thus the partnership was able to highlight previously unmet need, for example, amongst a growing number of refugee and asylum seeking families. This was seen to be particularly appropriate to the needs of a preventative initiative.

Elsewhere, however, existing data were found to be inappropriate for the particular purposes of the Children's Fund. Despite the suggestions of the *Guidance*, several partnerships report having to carry out new data collection or substantially reorganise existing data. In some areas there was little systematic organisation of data, allowing for description but little analysis. Other partnerships argued that the necessary data was not available for the Children's Fund to draw upon, describing 'serious gaps in terms of the data collected and agencies' ability to share this for reasons of compatibility, comparison and confidentiality' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority I). Partnerships also reported difficulties in accessing data for the appropriate age-range, with much data collected for broader or only partially overlapping categories. Similarly some data was found to be incomparable across different geographical areas within the local authority.

In other areas data which was available was created for the purposes of statutory services. As a result, whilst providing a useful common framework, it tended to relate to higher-end need rather than low-level risk, providing potential problems for the targeting of preventative services. Definitions upon which the data was organised

were premised on the occurrence of negative outcomes as opposed to the risk of their occurrence. For example, there is considerable data on looked after children, those on the Child Protection Register, and those who have committed a crime, but less data on the risk factors that might have led to these events. Such data was seen merely to highlight problem groups rather than contributing any understanding of the nature and origins of these problems necessary to the planning of service responses.

Because such data was constructed around the existing responsibilities of statutory providers it probably underestimated need at the preventative level. Interviewees identified the following factors that limited its usefulness in planning preventative services and strategies:

- Some data sources were thought to be inaccessible to those outside of the relevant agencies.
- 2. Instances were not recorded where no referral was made because, for example, children do not reach the 'level' of need required for service use.
- 'Hidden need' amongst those who choose not to access such services or benefits was not recorded.

Several partnerships identified problems relating to the unit of analysis used to identify need. Typically much available data is highly aggregated, for instance at ward or school level. Groups or individuals 'at risk' and to whom preventative measures might be directly addressed are not often identifiable from such data. In particular ward-level data can be inappropriate. As described in the previous chapter, wards were not always identified as the appropriate basis on which to target the Children's Fund, even when geographical approaches were taken. The prevalence of ward-bounded data constrained flexibility in decision-making about area-based targeting.

Area-based data was not always available. In Local Authority V, for example, although city-wide estimates were available for some groups, no comparable area-based data was available on issues such as drug misuse, parents with mental health problems, alcohol and substance misuse, young carers, Travellers, or homelessness. It was therefore necessary to combine data with different bases. This presented difficulties as to the modifiable areal unit (as discussed in Chapter 1). For example, some datasets use school as their base. For those partnerships seeking to target by geographical area this was problematic as school catchment areas do not always

correlate with other administrative boundaries. The opposite is equally true for those partnerships seeking to target schools. Changes to ward boundaries have also led to problems in comparing data sources. For example, whilst the Census was carried out prior to the Local Government Review, the most recent Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) is based on data collected after the changes. In some areas this issue is (at least partly) overcome through the use of Geographical Information Systems or other techniques to physically map various indicators. This allows for data at various levels to be combined in a visual representation that highlights 'densities' or 'contours' of multiple need in particular areas.

Ward-level data masks important differences within areas. This is illustrated by the shifting representation of need brought about by changes in ward boundaries. If such changes lead to the targeting of a different ward it suggests that neither ward is the appropriate focus of attention, but a smaller area within. There was an awareness that in some wards there are two or more distinct and different communities, and that the aggregate statistics could mask pockets of disadvantage (interview with strategic partner, Local Authority M). More recently the availability of data at sub-ward level, most notably through Super Output Areas as constructed by the Office of National Statistics (www.neighbourhood.statistics.gov.uk), was seen to counter such problems (see Appendix 3). Whilst partnerships often stated that this had reaffirmed their decision to target geographical areas it also revealed additional sub-ward-level areas that should be the focus for attention.

These characteristics of aggregated data mean that there are dangers of dilution of impact of preventative measures if the right targeted groups are not being directly identified.

Selecting appropriate indicators: is available data made useful?

Several local partnerships considered individual indicators to be ineffective as a means to target provision to counter any particular need or objective. Particular risk factors are rarely seen to offer an appropriate proxy to identifying need or a reliable basis on which to act to prevent need occurring. Demographic and area-based data is seen to offer only 'indirect evidence of need', yet to be 'useful in identifying areas where need clusters' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority N). Indeed where particular planned service responses were presented in implementation plans it was not always apparent how the broad data presented supported the stated rationale.

Instead, as suggested by the Children's Fund *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001), areas were typically chosen on the basis of multiple need so as to select areas with a relative concentration of social and economic problems. Rather than targeting on the basis of particular risk factors, a generalised and aggregated understanding of risk led to the targeting of particular areas or groups argued to be experiencing (relative) deprivation. Whilst indicator data relate to particular risk factors, such data is invariably conflated to produce indices of need based upon multiple indicators purported to illustrate those most at risk. Most commonly partnerships drew upon the IMD, or the subsidiary Index of Child Poverty (ODPM, 2004). In some areas preexisting, locally developed indices of need existed from which the Children's Fund partnership could draw. This was seen to have the added advantage of linking Children's Fund provision into broader strategies through a mutually understood 'pattern of unmet need' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority H).

In some cases indices were developed specifically for the purposes of the Children's Fund. Indicators were 'weighted' so as to place emphasis on particular issues or objectives, as determined by local priorities. For example, in Local Authority V six indicators of educational need were combined with seven health indicators, but only one for offending behaviour.

This is not unproblematic however. Where combined indices of need were used alongside additional individual indicators, there appeared to be a degree of 'double counting'. Where the IMD is applied some partnerships chose to add further variables relating to deprivation, despite their prior consideration in the construction of the general index. An extreme case was a partnership that considered both the IMD and the Index of Child Poverty; a distinct subcategory of the broader IMD.

Furthermore the weighting of particular issues or indicators within composite scoring also served to mask particular need. Through such a method those areas that were consistently below average across a range of issues would be targeted, whilst those that may score particularly poorly on a small number of indicators yet are above average on others, could be overlooked. For example, the weighting employed by Local Authority V, led to areas with poor health and education scores being targeted with crime prevention initiatives regardless of the level of need in relation to this particular issue.

At times the logic behind the selection of particular indicators was unclear. A recent publication on indicators by NECF (2004b) discussed in some detail the range of variables available. We cannot detail here the range of data suggested and used but many are either too specific in nature or are too highly aggregated to be useful. Almost all suffer from one or more of the general problems highlighted in the introduction.

In some instances it appeared that data was used simply because it was accessible and appeared to measure some dimension of deprivation, risk or need. Areas were commonly chosen due to a comparatively sizeable population of particular 'vulnerable' groups, yet it is not always clear why these groups were seen to be vulnerable or whether they were a target of the initiative locally. A particular anomaly within the Children's Fund *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001, p39) was advice to partnerships to select areas with 'a significant proportion' of children in the age-range. It is not clear however how the size of the ward population is of relevance to the identification of those 'most at risk of social exclusion'. When applied as a first criterion for selection by those partnerships strictly adhering to the *Guidance*, this prioritised large or heavily populated wards and potentially excluded smaller yet highly deprived wards. In other local authorities this anomaly was realised, and either ignored or applied only as a deciding factor once 'deprived areas' had been identified in order to target the largest possible number of children, or as a basis for deciding the allocation to each area.

Although typically applying very broad and general measures, discussions of chosen indicators often assume an equivalence or proxy to the Children's Fund objectives that is not always apparent. It is important that any statistical measure used is fit for the purpose intended and this purpose needs to be clearly stated before this can be assessed. Many of the difficulties to which we refer arose from a lack of clarity in thinking about this. One major problem arising in all research or evaluation using statistical data is the issue of concept validity (discussed in Chapter 1).

Implementation plans did not always make it clear if or how the data cited was useful for targeting purposes. Data used to identify need was not always then used to target that need. For example, ward-level data identified areas of need, yet provision was focused on schools within those wards that were not in those specific areas. Often data presented in implementation plans was highly descriptive, offering little analysis. Some partnerships included a large amount of data in their plans, but it was not

always clear why this data justified the decision to choose a particular area or group over any other. In several instances comparative data was not provided. Often descriptions appeared to offer only a post-hoc justification of decisions made on other grounds than statistical evidence of need. Indeed for some partnerships the rationale described revealed the irrelevance of much of the administrative data presented. In some plans much description was given over to authority-wide statistics, which offered little to aid targeting decisions, and often simply repeated the statistics known by the DfES in making the initial allocation to the partnership.

The logic described by many partnerships reveals that the number of wards, schools or groups to be targeted was chosen arbitrarily: for example, the 'five most deprived wards', the 'ten per cent worst performing schools'. These decisions may reflect perceptions of limitations due to the size of the Fund. Elsewhere 'cut off points' for the selection of target areas drew upon national comparisons. For example, it was common for partnerships to choose to target all wards within the local authority that fall within the 20% most deprived within the country. Such an approach seems entirely inappropriate as a basis for understanding local needs and subsequently directing funds. Apart from being quite arbitrary, by relating to external measures such criteria fail to capture the central idea that it is the internal structure of the partnership that is of relevance for these purposes. In some, particularly deprived urban areas such a strategy identified so many areas as to question whether it is a targeting strategy at all. In other cases it resulted in so few areas as to raise concerns that thinly spread need was being ignored.

Both CYPU and local programmes were very creative and used ingenuity in applying existing official, administrative and local data sources. However, it was equally clear that a reliance on such sources was not entirely suitable for targeting to meet the social inclusion objectives of initiatives such as the Children's Fund. The need for additional data in order to understand the particular needs and risks to be targeted or addressed is well understood, as outlined in the remainder of this chapter.

3.2 User Evidence

The requirement to focus on what children, young people and their families need was interpreted differently by Children's Fund partnerships. The point at which input was sought, the nature of involvement and the subsequent impact upon the development of the programme varied substantially. Models of participative practice are discussed in a previous report (NECF, 2004a). Here we consider the purposes and methods of

52 Chapter 3

involvement in the context of decision-making about targeting. Partnerships utilised a number of approaches at various points and the exact logic, nature or purpose of this input was often unclear. In particular detail as to the scope of the dialogue and its precise impact on local development is scarce.

Purposes

Four main intents and purposes emerge from an analysis of the case study partnerships:

- 1. Some local authorities consulted young people and families in establishing the groups, areas or models to be targeted. For example, in Local Authority R the 'three broad service areas [of the strategy were] identified by the partnership as particularly needed in the light of responses to the initial consultation' (Initial implementation plan). The apparent precedence given to children's views is backed up by the citing of other data sources as: 'Other information taken into account'. In contrast, in Local Authority S a broad survey was used to collect quantitative data ascertaining risk factor profiles at family, school, community and individual/friendship levels. A questionnaire was developed, premised on the 'Communities that Care' (see Crow, et al., 2004) approach, and administered in primary and secondary schools, out-of-school clubs, and youth clubs (with focus groups based on the same topics carried out with younger children). Whilst its intentional simplicity ensured it provided only 'general headline issues and simplistic conclusions' (Initial implementation plan), it was seen as ensuring the needs of young people informed the basic development of the initiative.
- In other areas input from children and families occurred only when target themes and areas had been decided, as partnerships sought to obtain a greater understanding of the target group or area than was possible from quantitative and administrative data, and to develop possible solutions. For example, in Local Authority A such dialogue highlighted 'barriers' to access to mainstream services for disabled children and their families.
- 3. The third stage at which such dialogue occurred was in the commissioning and subsequent development of services appropriate to those needs. In some partnerships commissioning panels required evidence of user (and potential user) consultation in all submissions for funding. In others service contracts

ensured the involvement of children and families in evaluating and developing services. Here the emphasis was on funding services that would respond to user perspectives over time, with the understanding that additional needs would emerge that could not be identified at the outset of the scheme.

4. The final purpose of such dialogue was to develop new approaches to community engagement. Some partnerships focused on capacity building within communities and organisations so as to enable dialogue and ensure it was maintained. Elsewhere partnerships sought to develop innovative and experimental approaches to community engagement. In Local Authority R, for example, the Children's Fund partnership sought to put in place a variety of interlinking structures relating to a range of 'aspects' of provision to allow for regular communication with particular groups of young people as well as broad consultation across larger groups.

Approaches

All partnerships started by mapping or auditing existing consultation data. This provided both general and specialist information, and enabled the Children's Fund to develop approaches that were consistent with other strategies and initiatives. The range and nature of such data varied greatly between partnerships. In Local Authority G the partnership were able to draw upon a 'rich mix of information', including 'highly detailed information about local communities generated from specific surveys such as "Communities That Care", consultation events linked to Sure Start or local regeneration projects', as well as 'consultation on more specific issues such as the needs of children with disabilities, minority ethnic groups, young carers or victims of domestic violence' (Initial implementation plan). Similarly in Local Authority T the Children's Fund partnership was able to draw upon a 'Council audit of all consultation carried out across the borough'. This allowed the partnership to quickly 'identify which consultations we should be tapping into directly, what information is already available and where there are gaps' (Initial implementation plan).

However, even where such data was abundant, partnerships also carried out additional consultations. There was variation in the availability of consultation data for different groups, areas or topics and a need to fill 'gaps' in knowledge, where some issues had not been adequately explored. Each area or group was seen to have specific characteristics that could only be understood through in-depth exploration. Partnerships consulted particular groups of children, parents or carers, thought to be

underrepresented in existing sources. In particular this included the commissioning of specific research with so-called 'hard to reach' groups (either before or after any decision to target them specifically).

The main purpose of such consultations was to achieve broad understandings of the range of needs perceived amongst (potential) target groups, so as to inform the design and delivery of the Children's Fund programme. As discussed in NECF (2004a), consultation alone was seen as inadequate, both by those undertaking the exercise and those being consulted. Several partnerships also argued the need for longer term dialogue in order to allow for the 'meaningful participation' necessary to understand need. Such engagement was seen to require involvement at an appropriately local level, within localised partnership structures such as planning or reference groups. The need for continued dialogue, trust in and understanding of structures and processes was recognised. This was seen to require the development of approaches suitable for local areas or themed groups, building on existing organisations or established reference groups. Thus links were established with a range of organisations, from broad and general groupings, such as youth councils, to those specific to particular target groups, such as service user groups.

There was also recognition that meaningful input cannot be achieved in the earliest stages of the programme's development, but is an iterative process requiring ideas and understandings to developed, explored and tested, and allowing reaction to needs as they emerge or change over time. This was particularly problematic in areas or themes with little existing capacity. In Local Authority B the size of the county and large quantity of rural areas 'caused practical difficulties: how to spread information about the Children's Fund; where to hold information events and what 'networks' to use to ensure a quick yet thorough response to the Government's challenge' (Initial implementation plan).

Similarly, in Local Authority F plans to ensure the involvement of children and families throughout strategic structures could not be completed in the necessary timescale of the development of the strategic plan and initial funding of services. However the partnership sought to only fund services that had been approved by potential users.

The need for specialist skills in undertaking such dialogue is also recognised. This led to the funding of participation projects or dedicated workers within the central

team. Such projects were often amongst the earliest to be funded, at times prior to the main commissioning processes and even at the beginning of this mapping process so as to engage them in the exercise.

3.3 Evidence from Service Providers

The use of service provider perspectives varied with the choice of targeting strategy. Particular rationales, priorities and emphases lend themselves strongly to the use of such evidence, not least because of substantial variations in the extent to which a research base exists, and there is previous experience of relevant preventative practice. When choosing to build upon existing strategies such 'evidence' was particularly prominent. For example, in one local authority the Children's Fund was seen as a means to bring service providers and strategic groups together to share approaches and strategies, as the basis for improved collaboration and to develop new services so as to fill perceived 'gaps' between existing approaches. Where partnerships sought to extend 'successful' services or perceived good practice, a consensus of professional opinion as to its effectiveness and appropriateness was often presented as the 'evidence' necessary to justify this decision.

The use of provider perspectives also related to the availability of other data. Service provider expertise often appeared to be a substitute for a lack of quantitative or evaluative data. Thus there was often a variation between the types of evidence presented for each theme or area within a local partnership. For example, in Local Authority I little data was felt to be available as to the needs of new refugee and asylum seeker communities. Similarly the implementation plan of Local Authority Q contrasted the data collection in two target areas, one of which relied heavily on provider input due to a lack of existing user consultation.

In some partnerships service provider input occurred at the earliest stages of targeting decisions, in deciding the appropriate target areas and themes. In such instances providers were invited to work with the basic principles of the Children's Fund in order to identify priority targets and ideas for service provision-guided decision-making about targeting. Rather than seeking to understand need and develop a particular response, the emphasis was on funding services seen to be appropriate by current providers. Various partnerships described early consultative meetings or conferences at which Partnership Board members outlined the basic principles and intentions of the Children's Fund to potential service providers, in order to attract interest and ideas as to its implementation. In Local Authority L, the range

of themes and local issues to be targeted was derived from 'desk-based research and engagement with stakeholders', with further consultation and data collection due to occur in 'year one' of the programme (Initial implementation plan).

Time constraints also led to a prioritisation of, or reliance on provider knowledge and opinion over the collection of primary data. This is illustrated by the initial implementation plan of Local Authority Q where, due to 'the very tight timescales a pragmatic approach to gathering information for the delivery plan needed to be taken'. This involved an initial step of inviting known service providers to meetings to discuss 'the content of the plan' prior to any consultation or data analysis.

More commonly consultation with providers occurred immediately following the identification of priority target areas or groups. Local or thematic service providers were seen to have unique knowledge of the target group. Service providers were therefore utilised to build upon the broad understandings obtained through a risk factor analysis. 'Stakeholder reference groups' or conference events were hosted in order to explore what the identified risks might mean for the particular groups in question, providing a uniquely 'local' focus to considerations of the needs of children and young people. Through these groups 'a pro-active and accessible 'bottom up' commissioning process was facilitated to launch the programme design' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority Q). Some partnerships also sought to utilise links to the target groups, for example, by asking service providers to undertake consultation with their own user group.

This specialist knowledge was also typically used to inform understandings of possible service responses to identified needs and risks. In particular, gaps in services that might address needs were identified, coupled with knowledge of local providers. In one area this was presented as allowing existing service providers to 'scrutinise' the plans of the Children's Fund partnership. Such dialogue was seen as important in order to ensure the support of those already delivering services to the target group. Any planned Children's Fund provision would necessarily need to 'fit in' with current provision, and identify and address the needs of other service providers. Children's Fund partnerships therefore sought to ensure consensus amongst different services so as to facilitate future collaboration. In Local Authority Q this led to existing service providers producing a 'potential menu of services to be developed' with further approval to be sought from users and community members (Initial implementation plan).

3.4 Research Evidence

Research evidence was employed in similar ways to consultation with service providers. Indeed it was not always possible to separate provider input from evidence said to be derived from 'research'. Some data was presented as research evidence without reference to any particular studies making it difficult to assess its relevance.

Research literature was used by some partnerships to understand the particular risk factors that might lead to social exclusion, as well as the protective factors that might minimise these risks. Partnerships thus employed more detailed and specialized understandings as to how risk factors apply to particular target groups than those suggested in the original guidance. In particular partnerships referred to research published by the Youth Justice Board outlining 'Risk and Protective Factors Associated with Youth Crime and Effective Interventions to Prevent it' (YJB, 2001).

Research evidence was also cited as the basis for labelling some groups as 'vulnerable'. Government guidance on children's services was referenced in defining the terms 'vulnerable' and 'social exclusion', and the particular categories of vulnerable children to which policy is geared. Local research was also commonly cited, including that commissioned or undertaken by statutory services and in the context of area-based initiatives.

Research evidence was used as the basis for the development of particular services. In some areas risk factors were presented as the basis for each service, and subsequently how services might work together collaboratively to address the multiple needs of individuals or communities. Particular approaches to delivering preventative services were also justified through research and evaluation evidence, in particular where partnerships aimed to build upon and extend existing models of practice. For example, the initial implementation plan of Local Authority S cited a report from the Schools Plus Action Team within the Social Exclusion Unit as evidencing the role of schools and teachers as a means to identify the needs of vulnerable children. Research was also used to identify appropriate services currently lacking in an area. For example, in Local Authority N the partnership sought to fund a 'new culturally sensitive parenting programme' evidenced as effective in other neighbouring authorities (Initial implementation plan).

Elsewhere those seeking funding were asked to provide research evidence to justify their proposals as part of the commissioning process. Local Authority F claimed only to fund services drawing on examples of evidence-based practice or initiatives that had been piloted and were awaiting a development opportunity.

The use of such research evidence at any stage in the targeting process is, of course, dependent on its existence. Partnerships revealed the varied extent of research in relation to the targeted areas or to particular service responses. The existence of such data is not a prerequisite for such targeting. As noted in Chapter 1, Children's Fund partnerships were encouraged to be innovative and experimental, developing approaches that did not necessarily have a pre-existing evidence base.

3.5 Mapping Existing Provision

Almost all partnerships mapped existing provision, but the nature of this exercise varied greatly. At one extreme plans describe a 'major trawl of existing initiatives and services identifying the intervention, where it is provided, lead partners, funding and sustainability' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority F). Elsewhere mapping occurred through consultations with users or professionals.

Once again the use of such material was influenced by the pre-existence of relevant audit data. Some partnerships were able to draw upon directories of voluntary and community sector services and mappings recently completed for other purposes. The initial implementation plan of Local Authority R described a number of reports from 'a variety of other recent exercises that were taken into account: Sure Start; Community Safety Strategies; research funded by the EYDCP re needs and views of children with SEN and their carers; local area consultations (towns and rural areas); 2001 Annual Public Health Report; national research by Children's Rights Alliance'. Similarly in Local Authority I, due to 'work for the preparation of a number of plans, for strategic policy development and submission of bids, there is now considerable information available to assist with the targeting of services to meet needs'.

The availability of such information impacted upon when in the process it was included. Several partnerships described difficulties in undertaking such a task 'from scratch' allowing only a partial or concentrated mapping to take place. In particular two-tier authorities identified difficulties in undertaking such an exercise within the timescale set by the CYPU:

Gaining information on services for children aged five to 13 in a county the size of [Local Authority D] with its two-tier structure and many diverse organisations is not easy. It is a complex and lengthy task to pull together an accurate service directory covering the county as a whole and each of its districts. It has not been possible to complete this task before the submission... (Initial implementation plan)

Once again we were able to separate the ways in which such data was collected and utilised by its intent and the stage at which the mapping took place. In some partnerships mapping of both strategies and services was used to inform the identification of target areas, groups and priorities. An understanding of pre-existing service provision was often used to choose between areas or target groups. The criteria for this selection varied greatly however. As discussed in Chapter 2, some partnerships sought to target areas with little pre-existing provision. In contrast other partnerships intentionally targeted areas with a range of existing initiatives or services with which the Children's Fund could link. In both cases the exercise was used to highlight areas or groups in which the priorities of the Children's Fund might be realised. This included recognition of groups of services where collaboration might be improved or encouraged, and the identification of sections of the voluntary and community sector where gaps might be addressed in order to build capacity.

Such a mapping was also used to define geographical communities to be targeted. This ranged from the selection of administrative areas already served by other initiatives and services, such as Primary Care Trust areas, to physically bounded communities separated, for example, by major roads.

In one case study area the mapping of existing service provision occurred in parallel to quantitative risk analysis. Need was therefore mapped directly against available service provision, considered to represent protective factors for an area or community.

Some Children's Fund partnerships, including two case study sites, used a method that derived from work by the Dartington Social Research Unit. 'Matching Needs and Services' (Dartington Social Research Unit, 1999) is a practice tool created to aid the design of needs-led services. An audit of referrals to existing services is used to identify the main 'need groups', define desired outcomes and specify which services are likely to deliver these outcomes based on research evidence. In the case study sites samples of cases that had either received statutory provision, or been rejected and yet not referred to alternative provision, were examined by a range of different

professionals. Auditors sought to identify any service provision that might have prevented a statutory referral in the case of accepted referrals, and in the case of rejected referrals they explored needs that could not be met by existing services. This analysis was used to suggest gaps in provision based on unmet need.

More commonly a mapping of provision occurred after decisions had been made as to which areas or groups the Children's Fund partnership would target. A more limited mapping was carried out to identify any services already addressing the same need, risk or target group. This approach was particularly evident in those partnerships where the existence or otherwise of other initiatives was not an issue in the selection of target groups or areas. Mapping was intended to ensure that services funded would be compatible with and complementary to existing provision, and to aid future collaboration between Children's Fund programmes and services and other initiatives targeting similar groups.

Detailed mapping of local or thematic provision was also commonly utilised in developing services. The needs of the voluntary and community sector were often explored with a view to capacity building in order to enable delivery of appropriate services in collaboration. An understanding of existing provision also allowed partnerships to seek to develop services and build on existing infrastructures. This could involve the broadening of the service remit to include preventative provision, or links between services to encourage identification of lower-level need and subsequent referral. Mapping also allowed for the identification of potential providers, particularly for those partnerships with very definite ideas about what they wanted to commission.

In some areas mapping of provision also included a consideration of current usage. This sought to establish where services were operating to capacity, seen as indicative of demand. Where 'heavy-end services' were operating to capacity, this was seen to imply the need for increased preventative services to lower this demand. If preventative services were oversubscribed this suggested the need for expansion or reproduction.

Where such an analysis also drew upon the perspectives of (potential) service users it also allowed the partnership to understand who was using services and, perhaps more importantly, who was not. A mapping of take-up amongst particular groups was used to explore barriers to use that might be overcome, or to identify where

alternative services might more appropriately match the requirements of those not accessing current provision. As such it formed the basis from which to fund alternative services or to develop existing provision. To give an example, play provision that purported to be open to all might be found to be infrequently accessed by refugee and asylum seeking children. By consulting potential service users amongst this group the partnership sought to understand how the service might be made more accessible or whether it was simply inappropriate.

3.6 Summary and Learning Points

A diverse range of data was employed in both deciding upon and implementing a targeting strategy. Although the distinctions between them are often blurred, five major types of evidence may be discerned: quantitative and administrative data; user input; consultation with service providers; evaluation and research; and the mapping of existing provision. Partnerships employed elements of each, but with different emphases.

However it appears that partnerships faced practical, technical and conceptual problems in accessing and applying appropriate evidence in reaching decisions about targeting. These difficulties are not exclusive to the Children's Fund.

- Confusion regarding risk and protective factors appears commonplace in local planning, with the complexities of risk factor analysis not always recognised.
- Groups of children were commonly identified through a combination of
 indicators conflated to produce indices purported to illustrate those most 'at
 risk' (e.g. the Index of Multiple Deprivation). Rather than enabling targeting of
 particular individuals on the basis of particular risk factors, a generalised and
 aggregated understanding of risk led to the targeting of identifiable and
 tangible areas or groups.
- Particular risk factors are not easily identified at a suitably disaggregated level to enable targeting to be operationalised.
- The limited availability of quantitative data appropriate and compatible with the defined target groups made it hard to make precise decisions.

Whilst local programmes were very creative and used ingenuity in applying existing administrative and local data sources, it was clear that a reliance on such sources was not entirely suitable for targeting to meet the objectives relating to social exclusion. The analysis of Children's Fund approaches to targeting show the benefits of the use of a combination of data, and in particular in the supplementation of quantitative data with additional sources of evidence to develop comprehensive understandings of need.

- The engagement of community members and (potential) service users in deciding targeting approaches provides an understanding of the preferences and priorities based in user, provider and political perspectives. A commitment to ongoing user and community engagement in the development of funded services also represented a valuable means to ensure appropriate targeting in provision.
- Engaging service providers allows for qualitative or discursive understandings giving rise to the selection of specific themed groups seen to be at risk of social exclusion and an understanding of particular need.
- Mapping of existing provision highlights areas or groups with relatively little provision, or issues or service types of relevance to prevention with little existing funding.

Chapter 4: From Targeting to Provision

This chapter explores how the rationales and supporting evidence described in previous chapters is implemented through service commissioning. We begin with a consideration of commissioning structures and processes. In examining the means by which particular services were selected for funding we explore how the targeting rationale and strategy was used to shape approaches to commissioning, or rather how a partnership's targeting strategy was turned into or informed a commissioning strategy. We discuss the ways in which the types of evidence described in the previous chapter inform (or do not inform) decisions, as well as the range of priorities and local emphases that can be seen to impact upon tendering or commissioning decisions. We then identify a number of barriers and impediments that inhibited the implementation of planned targets and mappings of need.

In addition to constraints on the original implementation of the desired strategy, Children's Fund partnerships experienced a range of longer-term issues that impacted upon the 'successful' development of their targeting approaches. This chapter outlines a range of such issues, beginning with those related to the specific implementation of the Children's Fund, before considering the impact of the changing policy context. Data available to NECF provide little evidence as to the success or otherwise of service-level targeting. Whilst final implementation plans commonly claim to have achieved stated objectives in reaching particular children or addressing particular needs, there is little evidence from which to confirm these statements.

4.1 Commissioning Processes and Structures

Our analysis has revealed a confusion in the selection and application of terminology to describe the processes involved here. Terms such as 'commissioning', 'tendering' and 'bidding' were commonly applied without definition, little consistency and, in some areas, seemingly interchangeably. For the purposes of this report the array of approaches adopted within the case study partnerships are collated into four categories which relate to the targeting approaches we have already discussed:

- commissioning against pre-defined models or specifications of services as determined by strategic partnerships;
- commissioning against identified needs arising from the constructed evidence base;
- 3. locality or thematic commissioning through reference groups; and
- 4. open bidding processes against loosely defined criteria.

As we will see, within each of these categories it was possible to identify different commissioning approaches. The simplicity of this categorisation means they are at

times not easily distinguished. Furthermore many partnerships adopted more than one of these approaches for different elements of their programme.

Category One: commissioning against pre-defined models

This involved the selection of services against pre-defined types or models of provision, identified from the range of evidence or rationales described in previous chapters. This approach was particularly evident where the targeting rationale was premised on the application of models of preventative provision to chosen areas, schools or groups. Frequently such modelling involved the extension of existing provision to new areas. Existing service providers were utilised and the process was non-competitive.

Competitive tendering seeking a range of bids against tightly defined service specifications relating to target groups, activities, aims, and intended outcomes were also used in this context. Such an approach was often employed to secure 'core services', 'reflecting the main considerations' or priorities of the partnership to be delivered across the local authority.

In some partnerships services were commissioned to address specific gaps identified in existing service provision. Alternatively services were funded on the basis of evidence of effective practice against a particular targeted need, as partnerships sought to recreate particular services seen to be effective in a similar context.

Category Two: commissioning against identified needs

Children's Fund partnerships also commissioned programmes of services against the needs and risks of each targeted area, school or social group derived from the mapping exercises. Services were commissioned to address specific factors or issues. This approach was adopted where there was agreement about the needs and risks to be addressed, but few preconceptions as to what services should be funded in order to address them, although the degree of openness varied. Some partnerships invited tenders against broad service areas (e.g. play provision, supplementary schooling for minority ethnic groups), whilst others invited tenders against identified needs with no reference to any type of service.

Targets were commonly defined by the central partnership, but commissioning was carried out both centrally and by theme or area. Where the process was devolved decisions were made by stakeholder reference groups or 'expert panels', established

by the central partnership to work to a closely defined remit. Such groups were commonly required to evidence the rationale for decisions made, 'to ensure a rigorous examination of proposals' (initial implementation report, Local Authority K). Panels were therefore not asked to interpret need or risk but to decide how prioritised issues might be most effectively addressed, or who might be the most appropriate provider.

An example of such a process was found in Local Authority A. 'Joint Planning workshops' for particular targeted themes and areas comprised a selection of agencies, involving voluntary, community and statutory providers. These groups were asked to agree programmes of provision, with individual services matched against national and local objectives as defined by the central partnership, including definitions of target group and numerical targets or performance indicators. All decisions then required ratification by the central steering group.

In other partnerships devolved commissioning was governed by a framework developed centrally, defining the 'golden rules' or objectives. For example, in Local Authority D:

A template was used to appraise all programmes to consider the issues above and their current joins with national and local strategic themes and priorities... This was based on the extent to which their current provision 'can or is' responding to the priorities and imperatives. (Final implementation plan)

This template mapped provision 'against a 'need and focus' continuum', with the level of 'need' defined as either 'well', 'vulnerable', 'in need' or 'at risk', and the 'focus' said to be the 'community', 'child' or 'parent'. This allowed proposals to be plotted against prioritised needs and existing provision in order to decide upon an appropriate programme to address the evidence of the mapping exercise.

In Local Authority H a 'priority system' for assessing bids was developed, reflecting the key local objectives of the Children's Fund:

- Development of core infrastructure
- Meeting of Prevention Level 3 needs
- Emphasis on the voluntary sector

This allowed for the evaluation of proposals against a 'points scoring system'.

Where commissioning drew specifically from the mapping exercise there were examples of this data being used as the basis for ongoing monitoring and evaluation, applying measures of impact of the theme and highlighting the importance of collaboration and partnership in relation to the target group.

Category Three: commissioning through reference groups

The third approach was characterised by increased control amongst locality and thematic reference groups over commissioning decisions. Stakeholder reference groups were asked to identify the specific needs to be addressed and to recommend the appropriate service response, referring to mapping data to inform this. Once again such 'stakeholders' were seen to provide a uniquely 'local' focus to the consideration of the needs of children and young people within the target group, and an understanding of current provision and strategy.

Locality commissioning represents a logical continuation of the process of defining need locally. Such groups were seen to be able to ensure minimal overlaps with existing services, and that any partners offering such services were involved in discussions and delivery. Commissioning processes were often varied within Children's Fund partnerships to suit the particular context of the target group, allowing a lot of local variations and a lot of quite specific things which related to the local ecology of service provision (Interview with programme manager, Local Authority Q). In particular variation was sought to ensure community engagement in the process.

A degree of central control was maintained in most partnerships. This ranged from 'scrutiny panels' to ratify decisions, to support from central team or steering group members during the process. In Local Authority B each reference group was required to complete 'a two-year plan, indicating the targeted sub-objectives, key milestones and targets, and baseline data as well as financial business plan' (Initial implementation plan).

The extent to which this type of approach drew upon the data collected by the partnership varied greatly. Whilst some groups drew upon the data to specify particular services, others appeared to use the data purely to decide an allocation for the theme or area.

Category Four: open bidding processes

In some partnerships the commissioning process was premised upon open bidding against very loose criteria. This sought to attract as many proposals from as broad a range of agencies as possible. Typically, potential providers were given an information or application pack outlining the basic objectives and criteria, but encouraging bids against a variety of issues, needs and target groups. Decisions were then made against 'expressions of interest'. This process was adopted in the context of both central and devolved commissioning. Some partnerships described this approach as based upon consultation with service providers.

Local Authority K provides an example. A newsletter was 'broadly circulated' to inform potential providers that they could 'set down their outline proposals for Children's Fund projects' (Initial implementation plan). Children's Fund staff were then employed to support those seeking funding to develop proposals and form partnerships to ensure suitable bids were altered to meet the requirements of the Fund. This approach was seen as the best way to encourage innovation, allowing for 'raw ideas' to emerge that could be developed and moulded appropriately both individually and as a programme of services that could address Children's Fund objectives.

4.2 Other Priorities Impacting upon Commissioning

A variety of locally and nationally-defined priorities can be seen to have impacted upon commissioning processes and decisions. Such processes were not solely data driven. In particular the principles of the Children's Fund *Guidance* were prominent.

1. The need for collaboration between service providers

In Local Authority A each proposal was required to illustrate how the plan had been developed collaboratively. Each agency had to show that they had consulted with other groups working with the same target group and that they were therefore able to *fit in strategically* with other initiatives (telephone interview with programme manager). Where Sure Start or neighbourhood renewal initiatives operated in a targeted locality indication of collaboration was required, particularly if the locality had been chosen based upon the existence of such initiatives. In Local Authority D all proposals needed to be *signed off* by local head teachers and Children's Centre lead officers (telephone interview with programme manager, summer 2003).

Elsewhere collaboration was made a requirement in delivery. In some areas all services commissioned were to be delivered as partnerships with a multi-agency steering group. Most partnerships required services to identify those they would work in collaboration with in delivering preventative provision, outlining potential referral routes both into and out of the service. Such an approach was seen to be particularly important in Local Authority E where the commissioning process offered a key means to facilitate multi-agency working at the operational level, through the establishment of 'local networks'.

2. User participation

Some partnerships required evidence of community engagement in the development of a proposal. This ranged from the need to provide evidence of consultation, to approaches such as that in Local Authority O, where all potential providers were asked to 'develop their services in partnership with their service users' (Initial implementation plan).

Most partnerships also demanded a commitment to ongoing user and community engagement in the development of funded services. In some areas formal, structured input had to be evidenced, whilst elsewhere a reference was made to a less explicit 'responsiveness' in delivery. Drawing once more on Local Authority O, the involvement of service users in designing provision was seen as the basis for an ongoing 'culture of evolution in response to the needs and wishes of children and young people' (Initial implementation plan).

3. Preferential funding of voluntary and community sector providers

In Local Authority T all projects were required to be 'delivered by, or be in partnership with, voluntary sector and/or community groups' (Initial implementation plan). In Local Authority C this was to be achieved by requirements that: 'the grant is not used to fund activities which any organisation has a statutory responsibility to provide'; and there is 'A strong expectation that there will not be a significant alteration to the proportion of the grant that is awarded to voluntary sector projects' (Final implementation plan).

4. Building on existing services wherever possible

Some partnerships sought to commission services that were already doing work that met Children's Fund sub-objectives, fulfilled the needs identified by the local Children's Fund partnership, and had strong, proven track records for effective

service provision. Similarly other partnerships sought to fill gaps in pre-existing provision as highlighted by the mapping exercise.

5. Influencing 'mainstream' agencies or strategies

Two case study partnerships made specific reference to only funding services that could demonstrate potential for eventual mainstreaming or sustainability beyond the timescale of the Children's Fund. One such partnership outlined the means by which this was to be achieved, citing the involvement of children and families in key decision-making; the development of an appropriate strategic Partnership Board involving mainstream agencies; and the use of funds to 'test new ideas, which can be evaluated so that value for money services can be developed' (Initial implementation plan, Local Authority J). The new children's trust arrangements were a particular focus in this respect.

As well as seeking to influence mainstream, statutory services through funding challenging and innovative preventative services, partnerships also sought to influence strategic stakeholders through processes of commissioning. The desire to inform the commissioning of other initiatives and strategies was evident in plans to develop structures and processes that might be used more broadly. This was particularly the case in Local Authority J who sought to develop a 'commissioning model which takes in the partnership contracting, monitoring and service development and the commissioned services workforce development' (Final delivery plan, Local Authority J).

On a smaller scale partnerships also sought to develop local structures that might be used both for further commissioning and as a basis for strategic collaboration. This also reflected a desire to develop capacity within the locality and themed groups, as discussed in the Children's Fund *Guidance* (CYPU, 2001).

4.3 Barriers to Planned Commissioning

The case study partnerships revealed a range of barriers to the implementation of planned targets and mappings of need. A number of these related to assumed pressures to meet objectives within a short timeframe, including the need to deliver services as quickly as possible.

In several partnerships the timescale for delivery on proposals was seen to have led to incoherence in commissioning. In Local Authority P *the rush of spending money*

was considered to have led to the development of a two-tiered commissioning process that devolved *too much authority* to the localities, leading to different partnerships developing different procedures. Furthermore it was seen as *difficult to claw that [control] back.* Speed of implementation was also argued to have meant *lots of things got agreed on the nod*, with a lack of paperwork about services or decisions made (Telephone interview with programme manager, Local Authority P).

In Local Authority E the 'ambitious' plan submitted to the CYPU was found to be very difficult to implement in the short space of time. The programme manager argued that this led to the funding of an array of services with little coherence or strategic overview. Only in future rounds of commissioning were the partnership able to develop a programme with firm foundations in Children's Fund objectives and principles, developing multi-agency area panels to consider proposals and setting appropriate criteria regarding collaboration.

In contrast, in one area the funding of a loosely structured assortment of services was seen to be a solution to, rather than the effect of problems of timescale. Local Authority F decided to initially fund only small scale, exploratory projects. This led to the commissioning of a large number of projects, with possible duplication. However this was seen to provide the basis from which to develop a more coherent programme of services over time.

Linked to issues of timeframe were those related to the lack of infrastructure preexisting the Children's Fund. Some partnerships reported being unable to put procedures in place through which to undertake commissioning as planned. For example, in Local Authority C, despite being 'committed to the involvement of service users', it was not possible to 'develop a commissioning model to clarify how their views will shape the decisions reached' (Final delivery plan). In some areas there was no suitable structure in place to develop the Children's Fund programme as developments in relation to the strategic planning of children's services were still at an early stage.

In Local Authority E barriers were described as being cultural rather than structural. Funding streams like the Children's Fund had historically been used to support existing work. Interviews with Partnership Board members suggested that the city council initially used Children's Fund money to 'bail out' certain statutory services and a competitive tendering or bidding process was not initially considered.

Barriers inhibiting the involvement of the voluntary and community sectors (VCS) were also commonplace in the early stages of the development of local Children's Fund programmes. Where no 'umbrella' VCS group existed, informing VCS organisations of the Fund was found to be difficult. Channels of communication needed to be developed to ensure appropriate involvement in strategic decision-making as well as to encourage or identify potential providers.

Problems were also identified in engaging such organisations in the commissioning processes. In some areas the Children's Fund was seen to be 'slowed down by laborious Council bureaucracy'. Whilst this represented a problem in itself regarding implementation, it was seen to be particularly

onerous for small voluntary organisations, and in fact may act as a form of discrimination. This process is easier for the major voluntary organisations, which are more geared up for this level of bureaucracy. The smaller organisations do not always appreciate the level or kind of detail required.

(Telephone interview with programme manager, Local Authority I)

This was seen to be particularly difficult where strict criteria regarding participation, partnership or evaluation had been applied: 'This of itself was a cultural change, and the Fund programme team had to devise a range of methods to support agencies in clarifying the issues' (Final implementation plan, Local Authority O).

Service providers also needed to be supported to understand the need for servicelevel targeting and associated evaluation.

Problems in engaging the voluntary sector contributed towards a more general problem of identifying appropriate providers able to respond to the desired shape of the programme. Some partnerships reported difficulties in identifying voluntary sector providers for particular projects. This was particularly problematic for those partnerships seeking to commission against very definite service specifications. In one area this led the central team to deliver some 'core services' themselves. Elsewhere this led to a need for capacity building amongst organisations or communities. For example, in Local Authority V significant support was provided to minority ethnic communities to encourage engagement.

A rapidly-changing policy context was also seen to affect the implementation of targeting strategies. Of particular note was the introduction of the requirement to spend 25% of the budget on crime prevention strategies. For some Wave One partnerships this requirement was introduced once planning and even commissioning was underway. Similarly cutbacks in funding to local partnerships introduced in autumn 2003 were seen to have constrained commissioning processes as well as the ability to fund the full range of services planned.

The changing broader policy context in which the Children's Fund has operated was also seen to impact greatly on the specific implementation of the initiative. This is discussed in more detail in the following section.

4.4 Changes to Targeting Strategies

In the final implementation plans, outlining each partnership's strategy for the period 2005-2008, several changes to commissioning processes were described. The reasoning for such change varied greatly. In some instances new understandings of need and risk were evident. Local evaluations provided some partnerships with the opportunity to reflect on the success of the initial commissioning strategies. Whilst many evaluation reports were seen to reaffirm the chosen strategies and approaches, others recommended particular changes. In Local Authority P a research paper commissioned by the Children's Fund identified gaps in provision for particular groups of vulnerable children. This analysis was then used to devise the specifications for the commissioning of additional services. In Local Authority V the services funded were found not to be reaching the intended target groups in some cases. Despite intentions to commission a programme of services against the identified needs of Traveller children, young carers and homeless children, project monitoring suggested only a 'handful of services' were actively targeting these groups.

Emergent learning from the monitoring and evaluation of Children's Fund services offered evidence of effective practice. Those partnerships that had put in place appropriate evaluation upon commissioning services were able to draw on this learning in recommissioning, developing the initial programme of services or funding additional projects. For example, in Local Authority F the local evaluation report suggested that the initial target areas and schools were not the most appropriate way of targeting the most deprived areas. Furthermore it reported that several services

were extending access beyond the target areas, constraining the impact on the chosen target wards.

The mapping exercises carried out in preparing the initial plan were revisited, providing additional data on populations seen to be at risk of social exclusion and identifying further gaps in services. Changes in the demographics of targeted populations were identified as a result. For some this was merely an evolving process, with the additional 'time and effort' providing for a period of reflection and reassessment. In other cases new types of data were presented which were unavailable or not accessed in the initial exercise. In particular, the growing availability of data for smaller geographical areas allowed for the refinement of understandings. In adopting the Index of Multiple Deprivation 2004, partnerships were able to access information at the level of Super Output Areas (SOA) (see Appendix 3). This provided new understandings of deprived areas, highlighting 'pockets' that previously could not be easily identified. This led to the addition of extra target areas or a shift in the criteria for targeting larger areas. For example, in Local Authority R all wards with several deprived SOAs were now targeted.

Changes to commissioning strategies also reflected evolving understandings of prevention. In Local Authority A an emergent consensus amongst the Partnership Board around the need for holistic support was seen to have informed the development of the final implementation plan. Similarly in Local Authority V there was shift towards the funding of 'clusters' of services around particular issues or desired outcomes. Elsewhere the apparent success of particular services led to the extension of these as the preferred approach to prevention.

Two case study partnerships started to question the level of need at which services were targeted. In Local Authority P several services were thought to have 'drifted into universal provision' such that many of those accessing the service were not 'vulnerable children at risk of social exclusion'. A Partnership Board member gave the example of the use of breakfast clubs as a free child minding service amongst white middle-class families (interview with strategic partner, summer 2005). In contrast, in Local Authority U services were being drawn towards meeting more pressing immediate or critical need. This was thought to be the result of a lack of clarity in definition, blurring the distinctions between preventative provision and statutory obligations.

Problems in implementation

Problems in the implementation of planned strategies were also reported. Attempts to commission to an area model were hampered by a lack of services operating in such bounded or tightly defined communities. This was particularly evident in Local Authority C where particular neighbourhoods were initially targeted. In the final implementation plan this restrictive focus had been removed.

Similarly implementing a programme targeted at a thematic or social group also presented problems. As with the targeting of particular bounded communities, services were not willing or able to work with tightly defined social groups (see also Edwards, *et al*, Chapter 6). Services did not always neatly fall into one theme or another but often operated across social groups, including those not specifically targeted by local partnerships. Furthermore commissioning against specific target groups can be seen to 'describe projects in terms of what they did, not what they achieved' (Local evaluation report, Local Authority C). That is, services were commissioned to work with a group as opposed to the sub-objective they sought to address.

There were also reports of funded projects experiencing difficulties in delivering against the requirements of the Children's Fund. In Local Authority V the strict criteria applied to the grant led to 'confusion' amongst some projects. The array of new responsibilities and expectations led to difficulties in setting up a project or in changing existing practice to the extent of having 'to actually create a new project', operating with different legal responsibilities (Local evaluation report).

The devolution of commissioning responsibilities to local area or thematic partnerships was also reported to have led to difficulties in implementation. Again we observed a contrast in experience. In one authority the use of such partnerships was seen to have resulted in a process of funding services that was not sufficiently 'standardised' or 'robust'. The resultant programmes were found to be inappropriate to the specified aims of the central partnership. This led to the development of a 'scoring system' to be applied by each partnership. However attempts to reduce the autonomy of local partnerships proved challenging. Conversely Local Authority R moved to increase the power of local partnerships when (re)commissioning additional services, believing a centralised system overburdened the Partnership Board.

Changing priorities: towards mainstreaming and sustainability

Across the case study partnerships there was an increase in emphasis on issues of mainstreaming and sustainability in the final phase of the Children's Fund. The mainstreaming of provision therefore became a priority in commissioning decisions. In one partnership alternative funding sources were sought for all existing services prior to recommissioning and services that were already sustainable had their funding discontinued. In Local Authority Q funding was dependent on the agreement of 'tasks' and 'milestones' towards migration. Similarly in Local Authority E greater emphasis was placed on the need for an evidence base for each service. Without this it was accepted that services were unlikely to be funded beyond the Children's Fund. Each project was therefore required to 'sign up' to a range of targets against which they could be evaluated.

Partnerships also sought to encourage cultural change and impact upon 'mainstream' thinking and provision, and thus the focus shifted from 'services' to 'strategies'. The commissioning of a programme of services became of less importance than the development of a strategic approach to maximising learning, evidencing effectiveness, and developing the infrastructure necessary to support a wider preventative agenda. This was apparent in the development of local partnerships, capacity building within the voluntary sector and the advocacy of participation in service design and delivery.

The context of such cultural change was the introduction of *Every Child Matters* and the subsequent Children Act 2004, and the parallel development of Local Area Agreements and Local Preventative Strategies, which together form the parameters for the development of the preventative agenda. The Children's Fund agenda was commonly presented as subordinate to broader preventative discourses within the local authority. The impact on local strategies was substantial.

To varying degrees Children's Fund programmes were commissioned or reorganised around the framework provided by *Every Child Matters*. Whether this represented a new approach to targeting or a rationalisation of existing strategies against a foreign agenda is often unclear. The successful sustainability of Children's Fund services was seen to be dependent on the concurrence with broader strategies. Any attempts at mainstreaming Children's Fund activity would need to fit into and influence this new agenda. Commissioned services were therefore commonly required to map their

objectives against the Outcomes Framework provided by ECM (Department for Education and Skills, 2004).

In Local Authority D this changing environment was seen to have 'placed the [Children's Fund] in a difficult position'.

While the priorities for the fund...remain essentially the same and the partnership retains the autonomy to commission services felt to be appropriate and relevant, there is a clear responsibility and impetus to ensure any investment is explicitly supporting the structural and strategic developments that will deliver the child-centred outcomes (as they are interpreted locally) covered in ECM.

(Final implementation plan)

Elsewhere changes were even more substantial. In several authorities commissioning became subsumed into broader structural hierarchies such that the priorities and principles of the Children's Fund became secondary to broader considerations. For example, in Local Authority C services were commissioned within the children's trust structure. Similarly in Local Authority D, the Children's Fund was controlled by Children and Young People's Strategic Partnership (CYPSP). In some cases the Children's Fund Partnership Board was disbanded as a discrete grouping, subsumed as a sub-group of broader partnerships or linked with other initiatives such as Extended Schools. In Local Authority M this led to the development of a single new joint commissioning unit controlled by the CYPSP.

In some local authorities the change in strategic hierarchies meant that new local partnership structures replaced those previously employed by the Children's Fund. In one area Primary Care Trust boundaries became the common basis for localised decision-making. Locality targeting approaches were directly affected by this.

Impacting upon the broader agenda

The implementation of the Children's Fund within local areas was related to the local context, but the Children's Fund also impacted on the further development of local approaches to targeting provision. The case study partnerships revealed numerous ways in which the Children's Fund has been used to develop elements of the broader agenda, while being subordinate to this. In addition to informing ways in which people were thinking about prevention and participation, several elements of the targeting and commissioning rationales were seen as influential.

Partnerships described the learning taken from the Children's Fund regarding structures and processes of implementation. One partnership presented the initiative as evidencing the means to organise a programme or 'strategy of preventative services' (Final implementation plan, Local Authority Q). In two authorities the locality commissioning structures developed by the Children's Fund were adopted more broadly. More commonly issues that had been identified through the Children's Fund mapping exercise continued to receive attention. In particular, the importance of play facilities and family support services was recognised. Indeed the mapping exercise carried out by the Children's Fund was frequently said to have been utilised by other strategic partnerships.

In some areas the development of such an evidence base was a new experience within the local authority. There was a growing recognition of the need for integrated local databases which draw together various sources containing relevant data, link them and make them applicable to smaller disaggregated groups and even individuals. Indeed one metropolitan authority concluded that: 'The experience of the mapping exercise has highlighted the need for a coherent city-wide approach to information collection and analysis. This will be a major priority for the new children's strategy for [the area]' (Final implementation plan).

4.5 Summary and Learning Points

Whilst the term 'commissioning' is used very generally, four major approaches may be discerned: against pre-determined models or types of service; against needs identified from evidence bases; locality or thematic planning through reference groups; and open bidding against very loosely defined criteria. Criteria such as: collaboration with other initiatives; multi-agency working; user participation; community engagement; the need for an evidence base; building on existing services; potential for influencing the mainstream; and capacity building formed part of the rationale for targeting strategies.

Initial targeting strategies were amended as a result of learning and changing agendas. In some cases there was found to be insufficient matching of services to targets, or particular groups of vulnerable children were found not to be accessing services as intended. Extensions of mapping exercises, previously unavailable detailed data or new understandings of risk and prevention arising from implementation led to the evolution of targeting strategies. Increasing attention to

mainstreaming and sustainability and the framework provided by *Every Child Matters* also stimulated changes.

Whatever the approach to targeting and on whatever basis targeting decisions were reached, the impact of these is dependent on the extent to which they could be implemented through service commissioning. Such processes were also impacted by the local and national contexts in which the Children's Fund was working.

A number of the potential barriers to planning and commissioning are apparent in the experiences of Children's Fund partnerships.

- A lack of prior preventative activity (strategic or operational) made it hard for some partnerships to determine an appropriate way of approaching targeting.
- The limited timescale available to plan and commission services meant that partnerships were not able to do as much preparatory work as they would have liked.
- Multiple and varied meanings attached to the term 'commissioning' by various partner agencies caused confusion. Terms such as 'commissioning', 'tendering' and 'bidding' were commonly applied without definition, little consistency and, in some areas, seemingly interchangeably.
- The impact of targeting decisions was dependent on the extent to which they
 could be implemented through the commissioning of appropriate service
 providers.

However the Children's Fund also helped shape these contexts and made its own contribution to the evolving picture of prevention, in particular at the local level; for example, regarding structures and processes of implementation, particular service types or approaches to mapping need and services.

Chapter 5: Successes and Challenges in Targeting the Children's Fund

In this final chapter we seek to summarise the discussions of previous chapters, highlighting the apparent successes and challenges evident in local partnerships, reemphasising key learning points from the Children's Fund experience and exploring their application to the challenges facing those charged with the implementation of new children's service arrangements.

5.1 Approaches and Rationales in Targeting the Children's Fund

Children's Fund partnerships adopted very different approaches to the targeting of 'those children, young people and families most at risk of social exclusion through poverty and disadvantage' (CYPU, 2001, p8). The main approaches identified are those based on: geographical area; school; theme or group; service models; and the identification of individuals. The targeting rationales of most partnerships incorporated elements of several such approaches.

The identification of geographical areas was a major focus for targeting; elements of which appeared to varying degrees in most partnerships. Geographically bounded target areas were perceived as able to provide an appropriate basis for the implementation and operationalisation of the programme, and allow for innovation, experimentation and subsequent learning. However the rationale for selecting particular areas was not always apparent. In some partnerships it appears that areas were chosen due to the availability of data at that level. In most cases wards were the chosen unit of focus despite no clear evidence that this provided the most appropriate way of identifying need or risk.

The choice of area was often guided by the pre-existence of the 'conditions for success' perceived as necessary for successful implementation, given the restricted time available to begin service delivery. Most commonly this included areas with the potential for the development of a voluntary and community sector preventative infrastructure or a pre-existing local capacity to deliver. It was common for areas to be selected prior to consideration of the specific aims or the types of provision the programme sought to deliver. It was also common to select areas already receiving provision through other initiatives such as Sure Start or New Deal for Communities. This was justified through a desire to link to and build upon existing provision, but little prior consideration was given to the appropriateness of these areas for preventative work with children of the types envisaged.

Similarly some targeting approaches can be seen to start from a particular understanding of what constitutes or is necessary for preventative provision. As such the approach was designed to create the infrastructure necessary to enhance understanding as a basis on which to build preventative services. In addition to the need for structures for collaborative working and the development of the capacity of the voluntary and community sector, some partnerships focused implementation on the development of identification, referral and assessment systems. In such instances the importance of flexible informal access and self-referral to reduce the stigma associated with service use was emphasised. There was no intention to establish criteria which potentially excluded children. Well publicised appropriate information and referral routes were therefore preferred to individualised targeting.

Targeting by social group was often substituted for area targeting for a variety of reasons:

- vulnerable children with particular needs do not always live in targeted areas;
- in order to avoid 'postcode lotteries';
- a focus on areas does not reach children with specific problems.

However target groups were not always easily defined. Furthermore standardised definitions were at times ineffective proxies by which to identify those with particular needs. Thematic classifications also referred to problem issues where the connection to social groups was less clear cut (e.g. bullying, behavioural difficulties). Both definitions and identifications of a target group were more difficult in this context.

There were differences of view about the appropriateness of decisions to target specific groups of children in the context of an initiative intended to achieve social inclusion. Experiences indicate the benefits and necessity of including opportunities for activities designed to respond to the particular circumstances of children in diverse circumstances, and the need to address factors which act as barriers to building positive relationships between different groups (Barnes, *et al.*, 2006; Beirens, *et al.*, 2006; Mason, *et al.*, 2006; Morris, *et al.*, 2006; Prior, *et al.*, 2006). However, decisions to adopt a themed approach mean that the thorny question of how to define the target group remains problematic and disputed in many instances. Our results suggest the importance of building strategies around the identification and understanding of the *barriers* faced by different groups, not just the identification of the groups themselves.

In order to understand why different approaches to targeting were chosen we need to understand how the Children's Fund was perceived locally in terms of its relationship to other relevant partnership structures, and the extent to which it marked a new opportunity to develop preventative strategies, or build on existing ones. Approaches to targeting were not only intended to ensure appropriate delivery of services but to also achieve other more strategic objectives. In summary, the influences of local context on approaches to targeting at the level of Children's Fund partnerships included:

- Existing partnerships and the extent to which these had already developed strategies for prevention.
- The opportunities seen to be offered by the Children's Fund to extend and develop existing innovative models and practices.
- Opportunities to link with other strategic initiatives.
- A desire to contribute to voluntary and community sector capacity building.
- The opportunity to test out new models both of service delivery and commissioning.
- Local political agendas.

5.2 Conceptualising and Identifying Those 'At Risk'

The complexities of risk factor analysis were not always recognised within the Children's Fund *Guidance*, or in its implementation. Whilst the need to target against multiple risks was noted, recognition of single risk factors is not enough to predict disadvantage in later life. Negative outcomes result from a complex interdependence of risk factors, and it is not clear how this complexity might be identified. Targeting against aggregated risk as suggested by the 'profiles' outlined in the *Guidance* is not the same as the identification of multiple risks across community, family, and individual levels. Attempts to develop an understanding of such interdependencies have proved problematic in the targeting of the Children's Fund. Exploring interaction and relationships between 'profiles' requires considerable statistical analysis and substantial expertise in statistical modelling and multilevel analysis, which is not yet always possible in the context of local planning.

It is also clear from our discussion that it was not always possible to follow the Guidance. In particular we suggest a lack of data in a form that could be readily and easily used by the Fund. We question whether data that might be useful was available and whether available data was made useful.

The mapping of need typically relied on data collected for other purposes and thus the development of proxies for identifying risk amongst populations. Groups of children were subsequently identified as being 'at risk' according to a set of criteria developed from a combination of indicators. Rather than targeting on the basis of particular risk factors, a generalised and aggregated understanding of risk led to the targeting of identifiable and tangible areas or groups argued to be experiencing (relative) deprivation. Whilst indicator data might relate to particular risk factors such data is invariably conflated to produce indices of need based upon multiple indicators purported to illustrate those most at risk. Most commonly partnerships drew upon the Index of Multiple Deprivation. Several partnerships selected areas by adopting seemingly arbitrary cut off points of all wards within the top 10 or 20% most deprived in the country. Such indices are usually highly aggregated, giving rise to a primary focus on broad population groupings rather than enabling targeting of particular individuals who might be identified as having 'at risk' characteristics beyond very broad demographics. Thus the identification of those 'at risk' of particular negative outcomes was confused with generalised proxies for need. Such broad factors were therefore not easily related to particular planned service provision or specifically identified need.

In addition to the range of difficulties in relation to obtaining appropriate quantitative data, we have also highlighted difficulties in applying the data that was available. In general the implementation of local strategies indicates a gap between an analysis of the nature of the problem to be addressed and the design of activities capable of delivering the outcome objectives desired (Edwards, *et al.*, 2006, Chapter 6).

This is further complicated by the problematic application of research evidence to administrative and policy purposes:

- The limited availability of quantitative data appropriate and compatible with the defined target groups made it hard to make precise decisions.
- Particular risk factors were not easily identified at suitably disaggregated levels to enable targeting to be operationalised.
- Concurrently those broad risk factors that were available were not easily related to particular planned service provision or specifically identified need.

5.3 Supplementary Data Sources

We have illustrated the use of a number of additional data sources to supplement quantitative data in making decisions about targeting preventative provision. Whilst local programmes were very creative and used ingenuity in applying existing administrative and local data sources, it was clear that a reliance on such sources was not entirely suitable for targeting to meet objectives relating to social exclusion. Analysis of Children's Fund approaches to targeting shows the benefits of the use of a combination of data, and in particular in the supplementation of quantitative data with additional sources of evidence to develop comprehensive understandings of need. In particular we highlighted: the engagement of community members and (potential) service users; the engagement of service providers; and the mapping of existing provision.

The engagement of community members and (potential) service users in deciding targeting approaches provides an understanding of the preferences and priorities based in user, provider and political perspectives. A commitment to ongoing user and community engagement in the development of funded services also represented a valuable means to ensure appropriate targeting in provision. The purpose of such input varied from: the establishment of groups, areas or models to be targeted; the interpretation of quantitative data so as to obtain a greater understanding of the target group or area; and to the development of possible services appropriate to those needs.

Engaging service providers enabled access to specific knowledge about the needs and circumstances of groups of children and families most at risk of social exclusion. Qualitative or discursive understandings that gave rise to the selection of specific themed groups seen to be at risk of social exclusion were also commonplace in Children's Fund targeting. The devolution of decision-making or other such meaningful input of those working directly with the target groups was anticipated to enable services commissioned to better meet local needs.

Elsewhere NECF has highlighted the positive impact of services that drew on the knowledge and understanding within black and minority ethnic communities of problems faced by children and which provided positive cultural images and role models for children (Morris, et al., 2006). Similar experiences were evident in some aspects of work with refugee and asylum seeking families (Beirens, et al., 2006). In contrast, the approach of a consortium of partnerships working with Gypsy/Traveller

families was to engage children in mainstream activities and the way of working adopted often encountered difficulties because it was still based in assumptions about activity planning which did not 'fit' with families' lifestyles (Mason, *et al.*, 2006). This suggests that use of local cultural, community and professional knowledge is necessary to ensure that themed services generate the positive benefits associated with building pride and confidence in different social and cultural identities, and do not run the risk of labelling different groups as 'problem communities'.

Mapping of existing provision was also commonplace, and used to highlight areas or groups with relatively little provision, or issues or service types of relevance to prevention currently receiving little funding. Elsewhere audits formed the basis of a targeting approach, for example, where the Dartington Social Research Unit (1999) 'Matching Needs and Services' model was applied.

In addition to the use of data in developing effective targeting strategies we have also highlighted the development of particular aspects of service provision that allowed for the identification and engagement of those 'at risk'. In particular we identified the importance of accessibility, multiple referral routes and non-stigmatising provision.

5.4 Developing Approaches to Planning and Commissioning

The term 'commissioning' had varied meaning for different partner agencies and this caused confusion. Terms such as 'commissioning', 'tendering' and 'bidding' were commonly applied without definition, little consistency and, in some areas, seemingly interchangeably. However there was also evidence of Children's Fund partnerships developing understandings of and approaches to commissioning that were applied more widely.

Whilst the term 'commissioning' was used very generally, four major approaches may be distinguished: commissioning against pre-determined models or types of service; against needs identified from evidence bases; locality or thematic planning through reference groups; and open bidding against very loosely defined criteria. Criteria such as: collaboration with other initiatives; multi-agency working; user participation; community engagement; the need for an evidence base; building on existing services; potential for influencing the mainstream; and capacity building were all evident as rationales for targeting strategies.

The experiences of the Children's Fund suggest a number of the potential barriers to be overcome in creating the conditions necessary for the successful planning and commissioning of preventative services. For example:

- A lack of prior preventative activity (strategic or operational) made it hard for some partnerships to determine an appropriate way of approaching targeting.
- The limited timescale available to plan and commission services meant that partnerships were not able to do as much preparatory work as they would have liked.
- The impact of targeting decisions was dependent on the extent to which they could be implemented through the commissioning of appropriate service providers. Often this required voluntary and community sector organisations with the capacity to deliver services that are flexible and responsive to the needs of children in diverse situations.

We have highlighted learning in regard to both service provision and the structures and processes necessary for targeting, planning and commissioning.

- Emergent learning from the monitoring and evaluation of Children's Fund services offered evidence of effective practice. Those partnerships that had put in place appropriate evaluation were able to draw on this learning in recommissioning, developing the initial programme of services or funding additional projects. The apparent success of particular services led to the extension of these as the preferred approach to prevention.
- In some instances new understandings of need and risk were evident. Local evaluations provided some partnerships with the opportunity to reflect on the success of the initial commissioning strategies. Whilst many evaluation reports were seen to reaffirm the chosen strategies and approaches, others recommended particular changes. Changes to commissioning strategies also reflected evolving understandings of prevention.
- The mapping exercises carried out in preparing the initial plan were revisited, providing additional data on populations seen to be at risk of social exclusion and identifying further gaps in services. Changes in the demographics of targeted populations were identified as a result. In particular, the growing availability of data for smaller geographical areas allowed for the refinement of understandings. This provided new understandings of deprived areas, highlighting 'pockets' that previously could not be easily identified.

5.5 The Impact of the Children's Fund

The implementation of the Children's Fund within local areas was related to the local context, but the Children's Fund also impacted on the further development of local approaches to targeting provision.

In some areas the development of an evidence base was a new experience within the local authority. There was a growing recognition of the need for integrated local databases which draw together various sources containing relevant data, link them and make them applicable to smaller disaggregated groups and even individuals.

Elsewhere commissioning structures developed for the purposes of the Children's Fund have been adopted more widely. Understandings of prevention have been developed through Children's Fund partnerships and applied more broadly through other strategic partnerships. New commitments to user engagement and innovative approaches to participation have been developed. Experimentation and learning was evident as approaches to prevention were extended from those areas and groups seemingly at most risk.

Whilst we are not able to judge the effectiveness of particular targeting strategies in meeting Children's Fund aims and objectives, it is clear that they played a major role at the local level in helping partnerships understand deeper questions of how nonstatutory provision might be enhanced. This experience of formulating targets seems also to have been valuable in gaining deeper knowledge of how newer challenges might be met in changing policy contexts. The practice of assembling evidence focused attention on what still might be required in fully addressing the complexity of risk and protective factors and this may inform future preventative provision. The various forms of consultation, experience and local research will continue to add to this knowledge. The growing availability of integrated, disaggregated, and longitudinal local databases (see Appendix 3), availability of IRT systems with their information on the multiplicity of factors necessary to define and identify children at risk of exclusion, and more relevant attention to their analysis (Hansen & Plewis, 2004) might also improve our ability to assess both the role of targeting itself; and whether its role seems crucial to the effectiveness of the way in which this is applied. Much work is going on in exploiting individualised databases such as the DfES National Pupil Database and Pupil Level Annual School Census (PLASC) from which lessons might be learned in the present context, in particular how they might be linked to other available data at other levels such as schools and small areas

Examples are the impact of inclusion of special needs pupils on educational achievement (Dyson, *et al.*, 2004) and resource effects on achievement (Levačić, *et al.*, 2005: Fielding, 2006).

5.6 Application to New Children's Services

The challenge now lies in translating this learning from Children's Fund practice and strategic partnerships into the new arrangements for children's services, and in doing so maintaining and developing the profile of prevention. As far as NECF is aware it is not intended that large-scale national preventative initiatives such as the Children's Fund will be repeated. However, the learning from this initiative is directly relevant to the emerging local arrangements for services for children and families and the growing emphasis on local developments, particularly in regard to targeting, planning and commissioning.

As noted in Chapter 1, the Children Act 2004 and subsequent policy guidance has given rise to significant changes to the means by which services are to be planned and commissioned, through the requirement for a single, overarching strategic Children and Young People's Plan, identifying and agreeing clear targets and priorities as well as the activities to achieve them. This requirement is supported by the development of a 'Joint planning and commissioning framework for children, young people and maternity services' (HM Government, 2006), bringing significant changes to data collection requirements and a new emphasis on outcome-focused planning. This framework proposes nine steps, presented as though chronological but with recognition of the necessary interplay between them.

The experiences and learning of local partnerships in targeting the Children's Fund have the potential to inform a number of these stages, including:

- the profiling of communities, families and individuals (stages 1 and 2)
- the use of supplementary data sources (stage 3)
- agreeing priorities and the appropriate service response (stages 4 and 5); and
- the development of approaches to planning and commissioning (stages 6, 7 and 8)

In order to have the necessary impact upon service development and ultimately outcomes for children and families, the key messages from this evaluation therefore require further local consideration and application to such strategic processes.

References

Armstrong, D. (2003) Keynote address given at the launch of the ESRC Priority Research Network 'Pathways Into & Out of Crime: Risk, Resilience and Diversity', University of Sheffield, 28th February 2003.

Barnes, M., Evans, R., Plumridge, G. and McCabe, A. (2006) *Preventative Services* for Disabled Children, A Final Report from the National Evaluation of the Children's Fund, London: DfES.

Beirens, H., Hughes, N., Mason, P., and Spicer, N. (2006) *Preventative Services for Refugees and Asylum Seekers, A Final Report from the National Evaluation of the Children's Fund.* London: DFES.

Benard, B. (1991) Fostering Resiliency in Kids: Protective Factors in the Family, School and Community, National Resilience Resource Center, University of Minnesota, www.cce.ume.edu/nrrc.

Children and Young People's Unit (2001) Children's Fund Guidance, London: DfES.

Children and Young People's Unit (2002) *Use of Children's Fund Partnership Funding for Crime Prevention Activities Jointly Agreed with Youth Offending Teams: Guidance*, London: DfES.

Crow, I., France, A., Hacking, S., and Hart, M. (2004) Does Communities that Care work? An Evaluation of a Community-based Risk Prevention Programme in Three Neighbourhoods, Joseph Rowntree Foundation.

Dartington Social Research Unit (1999) *Matching Needs and Services*, Dartington: Warren House Press.

Department for Education and Skills (2000) *Connexions: The Best Start in Life for Every Young Person*, London: DfES.

Department for Education and Skills (2003) Every Child Matters, London: DfES.

Department for Education and Skills (2004) *Every Child Matters: Change for Children*, London: DfES.

Department of Health (2000) Framework for the Assessment of Children in Need and their Families, London: HMSO.

Dyson, A., Farrell, P., Polat, F., and Hutcheson, G. (2004) *Inclusion and Pupil Achievement*, Research Report RR578, London: DfES.

Edwards, A., Barnes, M., Plewis, I., and Morris, K., et al. (2006) Working to Prevent the Social Exclusion of Children and Young People: Final Lessons from the National Evaluation of the Children's Fund, London: DfES.

Evans, R., Pinnock, K., Beirens, H., and Edwards, A. (2006) *Developing Preventative Practices: The Experiences of Children, Young People and their Families in the Children's Fund*, Birmingham: NECF, www.ne-cf.org.

References 91

Fielding, A., and Hughes, N. (2004) 'Indicator Data and Targeting Groups and Units in Implementing Preventative Measures', *Understanding Prevention: Children, Families and Social Inclusion*, Birmingham: NECF, www.ne-cf.org.

Fielding, A. (2006). *Using Cross-Classified Multilevel Models to Improve Estimates of the Determination of Pupil Attainment*, Research Report (forthcoming), London: DfES.

France, A., Utting, D. (2005). 'The paradigm of 'risk and protection-focused prevention' and its impact on services for children and families'. *Children and Society.* pp. 77-90 Volume 19, Number 2, April 2005

Hansen, K. and Plewis, I. (2004) *Children at Risk: How Evidence from British Cohort Data Can Inform the Debate on Prevention,* Institute of Education, University of London and National Evaluation of the Children's Fund, www.ne-cf.org. Hardiker, P. (1999) 'Children still in need, indeed: prevention across five decades', in O. Stevenson (Ed.) *Child Welfare in the UK 1948-1998,* Oxford: Blackwell, pp42-61.

Hardiker, P., Exton, K., and Barker, M. (1991) *Policies and Practices in Preventive Child Care*, Aldershot: Ashgate.

Her Majesty's Government (2006) *Joint Planning and Commissioning Framework for Children, Young People and Maternity Services*, March 2006, available from www.everychildmatters.gov.uk/strategy/planningandcommissioning/.

Howard, S., Dryden, J., and Johnson B. (1999) 'Childhood Resilience: review and critique of literature', *Oxford Review of Education*, 25(3): pp307-23.

Levacic R., Jenkins, A., Vignoles, A., Steele, F., and Allen, R. (2005). *Estimating the Relationship Between School Resources and Pupil Achievement at Key Stage 3,* Research Report RR679, London: DfES.

Little M., Axford N., and Morpeth L. (2004) 'Research Review: Risk and protection in the context of services for children in need', *Child and Family Social Work*, February 2004, 9(1): pp105-17

Luthar, S.S., and Cicchetti, D. (2000) 'The construct of resilience: Implications for interventions and social policies', *Development and Psychopathology*, 12: pp857-885.

Mason, P., Barnes, M., Beirens, H., Broughton, K., and Plumridge, G. (2006) Preventative Services for Gypsy/Traveller Children and Families, a Final Report from the National Evaluation of the Children's Fund, London: DfES.

McCarthy, P., Laing, K., and Walker, J. (2004) Offenders of the Future? Assessing the Risk of Children and Young People Becoming Involved in Criminal or Antisocial Behaviour, Research Report 545, London: DfES.

Morris, K., Warren, S., Mason, P., Hek, R., and Plumridge, G. (2006) *The Children's Fund and Black and Minority Ethnic Children*, Birmingham: NECF, www.ne-cf.org.

National Evaluation of the Children's Fund (2004a) Collaborating for the Social Inclusion of Children and Young People: Emerging Lessons from the First Round of Case Studies, Research Report 596, London: DfES.

92 References

National Evaluation of the Children's Fund (2004b) Assessing the impact of the Children's Fund: the role of indicators, London: DfES.

National Strategy for Neighbourhood Renewal (2000) Report of Policy Action Team 18: Better information, London: The Stationery Office

Newman, T. (2002) *Promoting Resilience: A Review of Effective Strategies for Child Care Services*, Centre for Evidence-based Social Services, Exeter: University of Exeter and Barnardo's.

Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (2004). *The English Indices of Deprivation 2004: Summary* (Revised), London: HMSO.

Percy-Smith, J. (ed.) (2000) *Policy Responses to Social Exclusion: Towards Inclusion?* Buckingham: Open University Press.

Prince's Trust (2004). Reaching the Hardest to Reach, London: The Prince's Trust.

Prior, D. and Paris, A. (2005) *Preventing Children's Involvement in Crime and Anti-Social Behaviour: A Literature Review, A paper produced for the National Evaluation of the Children's Fund*, Research Report 623, London: DfES.

Prior, D., Mason, P., Coad, J., Beirens, H., and McCutcheon, M. (2006) *The Children's Fund and Children and Young People at Risk of Crime and Anti-social Behaviour*, Birmingham: NECF, www.ne-cf.org.

Robinson, W. (1960). Ecological Correlations and the Behavior of individuals. American Sociological Review, 15: pp351-357.

Royal Statistical Society Working Party on Performance Monitoring in the Public Services (2003) *Performance Indicators: Good, Bad, and Ugly*, London: Royal Statistical Society.

Ryan, M. (2005) *Intervening in the Early Years, Champions for Children 4*, Research Briefing, Research in Practice series, January, www.rip.org.uk.

Schoon, I. and Bynner, J. (2003) 'Risk and Resilience in the Life Course: Implications for Interventions and Social Policies', *Journal of Youth Studies*, 6(1): pp21-31.

Social Exclusion Unit (2000) Report of Policy Action Team 12: Young People, London: Cabinet Office

Social Exclusion Unit (2001) A New Commitment to Neighbourhood Renewal: National Strategy Action Plan, London: Cabinet Office.

Social Exclusion Unit (2004) *Breaking the Cycle – Taking Stock of Progress and Priorities for the Future*, London: ODPM.

Youth Justice Board (2001) Risk and protective factors associated with youth crime and effective interventions to prevent it. Youth Justice Board: London.

References 93

Appendix 1

Details of Case Study Partnerships

Code	Region	Wave	Type of Authority	NECF Case Study
Α	London	Three	London Borough	Υ
В	South West	Two	Two-Tier	Υ
С	East Midlands	One	Unitary	N
D	North West	Two	Two-Tier	N
E	North West	One	Metropolitan	Υ
F	East Midlands	One	Two-Tier	Υ
G	East	Three	Two-Tier	Υ
Н	East Midlands	Two	Two-Tier	N
1	London	One	London Borough	Υ
J	North East	One	Unitary	N
K	Yorkshire & Humberside	One	Metropolitan	Υ
L	Yorkshire & Humberside	One	Metropolitan	Υ
М	West Midlands	Two	Unitary	Υ
Ν	London	Three	London Borough	N
Ο	South East	Three	Two-Tier	Υ
Р	South East	One	Two-Tier	Υ
Q	South West	One	Unitary	Υ
R	South East	Two	Two-Tier	N
S	London	Two	London Borough	N
Т	London	Three	London Borough	Υ
U	East	Two	Unitary	Υ
V	West Midlands	One	Metropolitan	Υ
W	North East	Two	Metropolitan	Υ
Χ	Yorkshire & Humberside	Two	Metropolitan	N
Υ	North West	One	Metropolitan	N
Z	South East	Three	Unitary	N

Appendix 2

Examples of Flowcharts of Targeting Processes

Local Authority B

New partnership created. New definitions of prevention utilising the Hardiker levels and CF Guidance to confront 'vested interests' 14 workshops held across the county for invited service providers 5-stage mapping process begun - Stage 1: Sought to identify those 'most in danger of social exclusion', through the identification of social deprivation 'hot spots' using four indicators: Overall IMD 2000 index; % of children living in households relying on benefit; % of children known to Social Šervices; number of young offenders per 1000, aged 10-17. A combined ranking was calculated and the most disadvantaged 10% of wards in the county selected as the target areas. Also sought to identify pockets of isolated deprivation Partnership Board chose 9 areas and 3 themes; indicative allocation of money to each. Unclear how themes were decided upon. Established theme groups - focus on level 2 Established area groups (using existing partnerships) - focus on level 3 Stage 2 of mapping: more comprehensive data collection exercise at ward level to provide each theme/area with a picture of 'need' Theme groups: some specific Area groups: stats as listed in documents provide 'profile' for area. Includes a mapping reported number of children at level 3 but can't see where this figure has come from Stage 3 of mapping: mapping of existing consultations; CF specific consultations undertaken Stage 4 of mapping: Relevant consultation with children and young people from identified areas and themes was accessed and collated. Used Children's Society 'Priority Search' software to identify key issues. Results produced for each area and theme. Stage 5 of mapping: Funding allocations to local areas and themes. Formula developed to allocate money to each theme and area. Locality and thematic groups undertook commissioning. Several priorities repeated: Continuation of existing services Fit to CF sub-objectives Creating 'networks of locally responsive services within CF programme' New forms of working outside traditional restraints Objectives and targets set for each service. Data re. sub-objectives to be collected / collated at aggregated level Changes to and from early commissioning reported: Learning from and developing practice: Reactions to changing policy landscape: Development Workers liaising between strategic and operational Children's trusts / ECM Changing understandings of prevention: focus on transition & Mainstreaming family support Shift to LPIGs 2004: reduced number of services; focus on ECM outcomes; 'reprioritisation, remodelling and redesigning of services' to fit children's trust agenda. Led to 5 themes: Child & Family Support Black, other minority ethnic & Traveller Children & Young People

- Children with Special Needs, including their brothers & sisters
 - Children & Young People engaged in Consultation & Participation
- Crime Prevention

Local Authority F

CF Steering group created as a sub-group of [County] Development Partnership (group that 'co-ordinate activity addressing the socio-economic needs of the county'). 6 statutory and 6 voluntary representatives sought but seen to be little to build from re voluntary sector involvement Development of shared understandings of prevention informed by partner Forum developed with perspectives and CF guidance (with a great deal of resonance between the far wider membership to exchange ideas Plan said to be premised on new and equal partnerships attempting to develop and network new ways of working. Also consideration to eventual mainstreaming. Targeting of areas: detailed mapping using proxies for need at child, family and Perceived need to target community levels. Combined to give ward level ranking: Overall Profile. Unclear how 'minority groups likely to overall composition of proxies at ward level serves the purposes of the 7 sub experience disadvantage. objectives. Forum / SG decided to focus on single wards and clusters of wards in top Unclear how groups were quartile. Unclear why the top quartile is chosen as the cut off point identified Consultation regarding services Mapping of existing initiatives / Development of Unclear about order services to identify gaps in for first year: 250 people; Community as seem to be Groups - locality concurrent but current provision. common issues identified. Importance of ongoing dialogue and 'interest consultation said to Existence of other programmes recognised: Action Research based' be 'designed to and services did not therefore approach developed; local and enable groups to impact on choice of area but theme groups. BUT little to appraise on range of did impact on the nature of base participation on options' implying from services to be funded left to right?) Services funded to fit four categories: Strengthening Families; Learning to Enjoy; Pathways to Inclusion; Succeeding in School. Services said to be developed either 'bottom up' (i.e. ideas from communities) or based on 'known evidence based practice' (provided they are 'approved and supported by the community / group to benefit'), and always premised on CF principles and agreed understandings of prevention noted above. In addition services required to be (a balance between) open access / self referring and targeted at those most at risk, i.e. targeted as loosely as is possible to ensure a suitable perception of service amongst those who would benefit from it. Consideration also given to filling 'some gaps in statutory services'. Imposition of 25% Consultation with 'children & partner agencies' Funded 3 Junior YIPs, Restorative Justice; Young Victims and Safe Travel to School Strategy paper produced by PM which recommended: Employment of 3 coordinators with maintaining current grouping & add 'Improving Health' to match responsible for supporting Community Groups sub-objectives; development of strategic groups around sub-& monitoring services objectives, overseen by lead agencies Established commissioning panel for 2003 onwards. Extended funding decision said to be based on which projects: Will be mainstreamed Have identified another funding source

The strategic lead agency of theme regard as a priority

Local Authority P

but no detail given.

New partnership established – two-tier structure: Partnership Board at county level Local CF partnerships Cross-section of statutory and voluntary agencies. Based on 11 District Council boundaries Responsible for development of strategy through CF Membership to reflect communities Guidance and consideration to other local strategies Responsible for mapping local need and Developed 'principles' for commissioning involvement of children, young people & Particularly shaped by CC PSA which is seen to families so local expenditure addresses have a highly preventative focus local need Yr 1: Attempts to raise profile and Identification of local areas of need through use of Index of Child engage hard to reach groups Poverty together with 'a range of other indicators linked to subthrough county-wide school objectives'. (E.g. school absence, KS2 attainment, young offenders, based Family Liaison service referrals to Social Services, health, emergency admissions, teenage pregnancy, looked after children, Traveller children, pupils with English as an additional language, children of asylum seekers.) Most deprived 25% of wards chosen along with any areas in which 100 most deprived schools Indicators to be used as baseline for monitoring and evaluation are found Mapping of existing provision to ensure complementary & Imposition of 25% - worked with YOT to identify not duplicating services. Review of existing consultations areas with proportionally high levels of youth crime Targeted individuals 'at greatest risk of engaging in KCF conference involving representatives from statutory criminal and anti-social acts' through developing and voluntary bodies working in 78 chosen wards. 'screening / assessment tool' based on the ASSET Reached 'consensus' re. required services Criteria for assessing a service drawn up: Chose to fund Safe Target age-group - 5-13 Schools (existing CF Addresses key objectives (sub-objectives) service) and Junior Consistent with framework for services [appendix 11] YIPs in 2 areas 4 Additionality [i.e. not addressing statutory obligations] Value for money 6. Funding sought elsewhere (incl. match funding) 7. Within 2% capital limits Achievability Each local partnership identified proposals against criteria Over 400 projects funded at time of telephone interview Change to partnership structures Refocused programme: same 78 wards targeted 25% expenditure following management review: but identification of 6 target groups and intended still controlled by creation of Strategic Executive New outcomes brought in line with other strategic aims. YOS but subject impetus for developing programme to some rules, Also VCS to receive at least 60% of money based on wider strategic e.g. VCS developments: ECM; CTs. expenditure New commissioning process with scoring system and criteria set out at county level although decisions still made locally. Children, young people and families said to be involved in the process but unclear how... Monitoring and evaluation redesigned through Performance Management and Quality Assurance Framework requiring projects to set targets against CF / ECM outcomes and milestones to be checked through regular project reviews. This will feed into programme level monitoring and evaluation reporting to both the DfES and locally which will also utilise the

baseline data collected in initial targeting. Again the importance of involving children, young people and families is noted here

Appendix 3

New Approaches to Identifying Need

By way of an epilogue it seems appropriate to introduce a number of recent developments in statistical data organisation that would appear to be of benefit to future attempts to target such initiatives. In additional to the numeorus databases mentioned above, there are a number of such developments, both local and national, which have important implications. Below we mention just a few. There is also evidence that many local authorities are turning their attention to the development of integrated and linked databases which facilitate the sort of analysis required.

Identification, referral and tracking systems

We have already discussed the introduction of Identification, Referral and Tracking systems in the development of some Children's Fund programmes. The potential implications of such approaches in identifying particularly vulnerable groups and individuals is evident as the learning from the ten pilot 'trailblazing' authorities impacts nationally (Cleaver, *et al.*, 2004).

Geodemograhics

Geodemographics is the description of people according to where they live, derived from the study of spatial information. Premised on the idea that people living in similar neighbourhoods have similar characteristics that can therefore be used to classify those neighbourhoods, geodemographics uses census and other small area data to construct national classifications of residential neighbourhoods based on their social, economic and demographic characteristics.

Such classification allows for the comparison of neighbourhoods with other definitions or classifications of areas used in targeting policy initiatives, such as the Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD) as commonly applied above. Researchers at the Merseyside Social Inclusion Observatory (www.msio.co.uk), for example, have used such data to explore the effectiveness of the targeting of Sure Start by comparing targeted areas to other neighbourhoods in Liverpool.

ONS Neighbourhood Statistics

The Office of National Statistics Neighbourhood Statistics project provides information on a wide variety of relevant indicators 'drilled down' to very small user

defined geographical areas. The recent Statistics User Forum Annual Conference described a plethora of recent developments in both neighbourhood and regional statistics. In short two key aims were described: 'to provide statistics that are relevant to users, and to make these available at the geographical level that is needed for the use that is envisaged for them' (Matheson, 2005).

Central to this endeavour is the development of a 'consistent underlying geographic base to enable statistics to be compared over time' (Matheson, 2005). The ONS have therefore developed the Super Output Area as 'the geographical building block' from which information can be understood. Developed by aggregating the 2001 Census Output Areas, the boundaries of these units will not alter regardless of future electoral ward changes.

All Neighbourhood Statistics, Census, National Online Manpower Information Service data and most recently Urban Audit data are therefore now available without charge via the National Statistics website (www.neighbourhood.statistics.gov.uk). As a result almost 2,000 variables in more than 600 datasets are now readily available. Through the use of such data in the appropriate output areas users are therefore able to obtain statistics for their own chosen geographies.

Area profiles

In parallel to the developments of the ONS, the Audit Commission have recently developed Area Profiles as a means 'to produce a comprehensive picture and assessment of the quality of life and services in a local area' (Jones, 2005). Once again this information is readily available online (www.audit-commission.gov.uk/areaprofiles).

Area Profiles combine a variety of 'contextual and performance data and information from a variety of sources to provide a picture of the local area and its services' (Jones, 2005). Different perspectives are sought such that the profile includes the views of local residents and service users and the assessments of local services by national inspectorates. Further to this means to assess 'the capacity and contribution of the voluntary and business sectors, and for tracking the funding into and spending by local public services' are also under consideration (Jones, 2005).

Area Profiles draw upon a range of quality of life indicators developed jointly by the Audit Commission, the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) and the Department of the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA).

These indicators were developed following consultation with a range of local and national stakeholders, in order to address the full range of issues that might constitute quality of life. In particular the perspectives of 'specific local citizens such as older people or black and minority ethnic communities' were sought (Jones, 2005). All indicators are drawn from national data sources available to local authorities through the website.

Together these developments suggest a plethora of indicator data to be available to those charged with targeting such initiatives as the Children's Fund in the future. When taken in combination with the learning from local approaches suggested here, including the mapping of existing provision, meaningful engagement with community members and service users, multi-professional discourses and the development of appropriately accessible services, the potential for successfully targeting those at risk may be much improved.

References

Cleaver, H., Barnes, J., Bliss, D., and Cleaver, D. (2004) *Developing Identification, Referral and Tracking Systems: An Evaluation of the Processes Undertaken by Trailblazer Authorities* Research Report 251, London: DfES.

Jones, D. (2005) 'Monitoring policy at the local level-local profiles', *Neighbourhood and Regional Statistics Conference*, 1 November 2005, Statistics User Forum Annual Conference.

Matheson, J. (2005) 'Empowering decentralised decisions', *Neighbourhood and Regional Statistics Conference*, 1 November 2005, Statistics User Forum Annual Conference.

Copies of this publication can be obtained from:

DfES Publications P.O. Box 5050 Sherwood Park Annesley Nottingham NG15 0DJ

Tel: 0845 60 222 60 Fax: 0845 60 333 60 Minicom: 0845 60 555 60

Oneline: www.dfespublications.gov.uk

© The University of Birmingham 2006

Produced by the Department for Education and Skills

ISBN 1 84478 770 2 Ref No: RR777

www.dfes.go.uk/research